# **TOWN OF VICTORIA PARK REGISTER OF DELEGATIONS AND SUB-DELEGATIONS**

# **CONTENTS**

Guidance No	otes	5
Part 1 – Loca	al Government Act 1995 and Regulations	7
Division 1	.1 – Council to the Chief Executive Officer	7
1.1.1	Appoint Authorised Persons	7
1.1.2	Compensation for Damage Incurred when Performing Executive Function	9
1.1.3	Notices requiring certain things to be done by owner or occupier of land	10
1.1.4	Powers of Entry	11
1.1.5	Declare Vehicle is Abandoned Vehicle Wreck	12
1.1.6	Confiscated or Uncollected Goods	13
1.1.7	Disposal of Sick or Injured Animals	14
1.1.8	Close Thoroughfares to Vehicles	15
1.1.9	Control Reserves and Certain Unvested Facilities	16
1.1.10	Obstruction of Footpaths and Thoroughfares	17
1.1.11	Public Thoroughfare – Dangerous Excavations	19
1.1.12	Crossing – Construction, Repair and Removal	21
1.1.13	Private Works on, over or under Public Places	22
1.1.14 Sand Di	Give Notice to Prevent Damage to Local Government Property from Wind Erc rift 23	osion and
1.1.15	Expressions of Interest for Goods and Services	24
1.1.16	Tenders for Goods and Services	25
1.1.16A	Three Bin System Tender	28
1.1.17	Disposing of Property – Assets other than land or buildings	29
1.1.18	Disposing of Property – Land and Buildings	31
1.1.18A	Lease of 15 (Lot 9000) Hill View Terrace, East Victoria Park	33
1.1.19	Payments from the Municipal, Reserve or Trust Funds	34
1.1.20	Defer, Grant Discounts, Waive or Write off Debts	35
1.1.21	Power to Invest and Manage Investments	37
1.1.22	Rate Record Amendment	39
1.1.23	Agreement as to Payment of Rates and Service Charges	40

	1.1.24	Determine Due Dates for Rates or Service Charges	41
	1.1.25	Recovery of Rates and Service Charges	42
	1.1.26	Recovery of Rates Debts – Require Lessee to Pay Rent	43
	1.1.27	Recovery of Rates Debts – Actions to Take Possession of Land	44
	1.1.28	Rate Record – Objections	45
	1.1.29	Extension of Time for Objections Against a Decision	46
	1.1.30	Appointment of an Acting Chief Executive Officer	46
D	ivision 1	.3 – Other Resolutions of Council Authorising Officers	47
	1.3.1	Execution of Documents	47
	1.3.2	Use of the common seal	48
	1.3.3	Certificates under sections 39 of the Liquor Control Act 1988	50
	1.3.4	Certificates under sections 40 of the Liquor Control Act 1988	51
Par	t 2 – Loc	al Laws	52
D	ivision 2	2.1 - Council to the CEO	52
	2.1.1 2000	Activities on Thoroughfares and Trading in Thoroughfares and Public Places Local Law 52	
	2.1.2	Dog Local Law 2018	53
	2.1.3	Fencing Local Law 2021	53
	2.1.4	Health Local Law 2003	54
	2.1.5	Local Government Property Local Law 2000.	54
	2.1.6	Vehicle Management Local Law 2021	55
Par	t 3 – Bui	lding Act 2011 Delegations	56
	3.1.1	Grant a Building Permit	56
	3.1.2	Grant a Demolition Permit	58
	3.1.3	Occupancy Permits and Building Approval Certificates	60
	3.1.4	Designate employees as authorised persons, approved officers and authorised officers	.61
	3.1.5	Building Orders	62
	3.1.6	Inspection and Copies of Building Records	64
	3.1.7	Referrals and Issuing Certificates	65
	3.1.8	Private Pool Barrier – Alternative and Performance Solutions	66
	3.1.9	Smoke Alarms – Alternative Solutions	67
Par	t 4 - Bus	h Fires Act 1954	68
D	ivision 4	I.1 – Council to CEO and other Officers	68
	4.1.1	Control of Operations Likely to Create Bush Fire Danger	68
	4.1.2	Firebreaks	69
	4.1.3	Appoint Bush Fire Control Officers and Fire Weather Officer	70

4.1.4	Recovery of Expenses Incurred through Contraventions of this Act	71
4.1.5	Prosecution of Offences	71
4.1.6	Authority to Serve Infringement Notices	72
4.1.7	Withdrawal of Infringement Notices	72
Part 5 – Ca	t Act 2011	73
Division	5.1 – Council to CEO	73
5.1.1	Cat Registrations	73
5.1.2	Cat Control Notice	75
5.1.4	Appoint Authorised Persons	76
5.1.5	Applications to Keep Additional Cats	77
Part 6 – Do	g Act 1976	78
Division	6.1 – Council to CEO	78
6.1.1	Refuse or Cancel Registration	78
6.1.2	Seize Dog	80
6.1.3	Appoint Authorised Persons	81
6.1.4	Recovery of Moneys Due Under this Act	82
6.1.5	Dispose of or Sell Dogs Liable to be Destroyed	83
6.1.6 Revok	Dangerous Dog Declared or Seized – Deal with Objections and Determine when to e 84	
6.1.7 Notice	Deal with Objection to Notice to Revoke Dangerous Dog Declaration or Destruction 85	
6.1.8	Determine Recoverable Expenses for Dangerous Dog Declaration	86
6.1.9	Grant an Exemption to Keep More Than 2 Dogs	87
Part 7 - Foo	od Act 2008 Delegations	88
Division	1 – Council to Employees	88
7.1.1	Determine Compensation	88
7.1.2	Prohibition Orders	89
7.1.3	Food Business Registrations	90
7.1.4	Appoint Authorised Officers and Designated Officers	91
7.1.5	Debt Recovery and Prosecutions	92
7.1.6	Food Businesses List – Public Access	93
Part 8 – Gra	affiti Vandalism Act 2016 Delegations	94
Division	1 – Council to CEO	94
8.1.1	Give Notices Requiring Obliteration of Graffiti	94
8.1.2	Notices – Deal with Objections and Give Effect to Notices	95
8.1.3	Obliterate Graffiti on Private Property	96

	8.1.4	Powers of Entry	97
Part	9 – Pub	lic Health Act 2016 Delegations	98
Div	vision 1	– Council to Employees	98
,	9.1.1	Appoint Authorised Officer or Approved Officer (Asbestos Regulations)	98
	9.1.2	Enforcement Agency Reports to Chief Health Officer	99
	9.1.3	Designate Authorised Officers	100
	9.1.4	Determine Compensation for Seized Items	102
,	9.1.5	Commence Proceedings	103
Part	10 – Pla	anning and Development Act 2005 and Associated Functions	104
Di	vision 1	- Council to CEO - Planning and Development Act 2005	104
	10.1.1	Illegal Development	104
Di	vision 2	– Council to CEO – Town Planning Scheme No.1	105
	10.2.1	Determination of Applications for Development Approval	105

#### **Guidance Notes**

Council is responsible for the overall government of the Town's affairs and the performance of the Town's functions. The CEO is responsible for the management of the day to day operations of the Town. Delegations are made by the Council and the CEO under relevant legislation in order to enable the efficient and orderly governance of the Town.

In managing the delegations and sub-delegations the following principles are to be obeyed:

- (a) all delegations must be consistent with the relevant legislation (including Acts, Regulations, Local Laws and the external conditions of granting bodies).
- (b) the exercise of delegations must be consistent with the policies of the Town and the Town's budget and financial position.
- (c) delegations are to be worded so that they are exercisable by a committee or the holder of a position, including anyone acting in that role, not by a specified individual.
- (d) delegations cannot authorise anything to be done that could not be done by the person or body delegating the function.
- (e) delegations may be subject to such conditions as may be set by the delegator and the delegate must adhere to those conditions.
- (f) a delegator may at any time, regardless of their delegation:
  - (i) exercise the delegated function; or
  - (ii) revoke or vary the delegation, in writing.
- (g) a delegate exercises a delegated function in their own right, not as an agent (or on behalf of) the delegator.
- (h) a true delegation only exists when the delegate in exercising the delegation is not expected to consult prior to making any decision with a superior body or role.
- (i) a delegation cannot be exercised by a person with a conflict of interest, if a conflict of interest exists, it must be declared and dealt with in accordance with the Act.
- (j) the principles of delegation above apply generally to sub-delegation.
- (k) sub-delegations should reflect the Town's organisational structure, responsibility and accountability.
- (l) sub-delegation should only be made to roles that should be substantively qualified to make that decision and will regularly be expected to make that decision.
- (m) the levels of authority are hierarchical through line management up to and including the CEO. Generally, any function exercisable by a delegate would be exercisable by the delegate's supervisor or line manager, providing due regard is had to requirements of professional qualifications or membership.

- (n) sub-delegations should place decision-making authority as close as possible to the point of service delivery and minimise steps in decision-making processes, enabling decisions to be made faster and therefore be more responsive to the needs of stakeholders.
- (o) a delegation authorising the expenditure of Town funds is to be limited to authorising expenditure within the budget approved by the Council. A delegate who incurs expenditure beyond or without an approved source of funds is liable for that expenditure.
- (p) where a document must be executed under the Common Seal of the Town, it must be in accordance with the relevant Council resolution authorising its use and must be registered in the Common Seal Register.

# **TOWN OF VICTORIA PARK REGISTER OF DELEGATIONS AND SUB-DELEGATIONS**

The following are the delegations made by the Council of the Town of Victoria Park under section 5.42 of the Local Government Act 1995 (WA), section 127 of the Building Act 2011 (WA), section 48 of the Bush Fires Act 1954 (WA), section 44 of the Cat Act 2011 (WA), section 10AA of the Dog Act 1976 (WA), section 118 of the Food Act 2008 (WA), section 16 of the Graffiti Vandalism Act 2016 (WA), section 21 of the Public Health Act 2016 (WA) and Schedule 2 clause 82(1) of the Planning and Development (Local Planning Schemes) Regulations 2015 (WA).

#### Part 1 – Local Government Act 1995 and Regulations

#### **Division 1.1 – Council to the Chief Executive Officer**

#### 1.1.1 Appoint Authorised Persons

Delegator:	Local Government				
Express Power to Delegate:	Local Government Act 1995: 5.42 Delegation of some powers or duties to the CEO				
Express Power or Duty Delegated:	Local Government Act 1995:  3.24 Authorising persons under this subdivision  9.10 Appointment of authorised persons				
Delegate:	Chief Executive Officer				
Function:	1. Authority to appoint persons or classes of persons as authorised persons for the purpose of fulfilling prescribed functions within the Local Government Act 1995 and its subsidiary legislation, including Local Government Act Regulations, the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1960 and Local Laws made under the Local Government Act.				
	2. Authority to appoint authorised person for the purposes of the <i>Graffiti Vandalism Act 2016 (WA)</i> .				
Council Conditions on this Delegation:	Each appointed Authorised Person is to be recorded on the Register of Authorised Persons, issued a certificate detailing their authorisation and an identity card.				
	2. Only persons who are appropriately qualified and trained may be appointed as Authorised persons.				
Compliance Links:	N/A				
Record Keeping:	Instruments or Certificates of Authorisation – Copies are to be retained on the Authorised Person's personnel file.				

		A record of each Authorisation is to be retained in the Authorised Persons Register, retained as a Local Government Record.  Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.			
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.
2	Amended	16/7/2019	Council	134/2019	Item 11.2
3	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review

## 1.1.2 Compensation for Damage Incurred when Performing Executive Function

Delegator:		Local Gover	Local Government			
Express Po	wer to	Local Government Act 1995:				
Delegate:		5.42 Delega	tion of some p	owers or dutie	s to the CEO	
Express Po	wer or Duty	Local Gover	nment Act 199	95:		
Delegated:		3.22(1) Com	pensation			
		3.23 Arbitra	tion			
Delegate:		Chief Execu	ıtive Officer			
Function:		<ol> <li>In accordance with the section 3.22 procedures, assess and determine the extent of damage to private property arising directly from performance of executive functions and make payment of compensation.</li> <li>Where compensation is unable to be determined and agreed between parties, give effect to arbitration in accordance with section 3.23.</li> </ol>				
Council Co this Delega	nditions on ation:	Delegation is limited to compensation payments which do not exceed \$1,000.				
Compliance	Links:	N/A				
Record Kee	ping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version Approved, Amended, Rescinded		Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	

# 1.1.3 Notices requiring certain things to be done by owner or occupier of land

Delegator:		Local Government					
Express Po	wer to	Local Government Act 1995:					
Delegate:		5.42 Delegati	ion of some p	owers or dutie	s to the CEO		
Express Po	wer or Duty	Local Govern	ment Act 199	5:			
Delegated		3.25 Notices	requiring cert	tain things to b	e done by owner or occupier		
		of land					
		3.26 Addition	nal powers wh	nen notices give	en		
Delegate:		Chief Execut	tive Officer				
Function:		1. Give a p	erson who is	the owner and	occupier of the land a notice		
		in writir	ng requiring a	person to do a	thing required under		
		Schedu	le 3.1 of the <i>L</i>	ocal Governme	nt Act 1995.		
		2. Do anyt	hing necessa	ry to achieve th	ne purpose for which the notice		
		was given under section 3.25.					
		3. Recover the cost from the person who failed to comply with the					
		notice given under section 3.25 of anything done by the Town to					
		meet the requirements of that notice.					
Council Co	nditions on	Nil.					
this Delega							
Compliance	e Links:	N/A					
Record Kee	ping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes		
	Amended,			Number			
	Rescinded						
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
2 Amended		28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO		
					conditions added.		
3 Amended		01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate		
	<b>.</b>				Review		
4	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates		
					review.		

## 1.1.4 Powers of Entry

Delegator: Local Government						
Express Pov	ver to	Local Government Act 1995:				
Delegate:		5.42 Delegation of some powers or duties to the CEO				
Express Pov	ver or Duty	Local Governm	ent Act 1995:			
Delegated:		3.28 When this	Subdivision	applies		
		3.32 Notice of	entry			
		3.33 Entry und				
		3.34 Entry in a				
		3.36 Opening t	fences			
Delegate:		Chief Executiv	e Officer			
Function:					onto land to perform any of	
			_	unctions unde	r this Act, other than entry	
		under a L	ocal Law.			
		2. Authority	to give notic	e of entry.		
		3. Authority	to seek and	execute an ent	ry under warrant.	
		4. Authority to execute entry in an emergency, using such force as is reasonable.				
		5. Authority to give notice and effect entry by opening a fence.				
Council Con this Delegat		Delegated authority may only be used, where there is imminent or substantial risk to public safety or property.				
Compliance	Links:	Local Government Act 1995:				
		9.10 Appointment of authorised persons – refer also 3.32(2)				
		Part 3, Division 3, Subdivision 3 – prescribes statutory processes for Powers of Entry				
		3.34(2) Entry in an emergency				
Record Keep	oing:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Number				
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO	
					conditions added.	
3	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review	
4	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates review.	

#### 1.1.5 Declare Vehicle is Abandoned Vehicle Wreck

Delegator:	Delegator: Local Government						
Express Por	ver to		Local Government Act 1995:				
Delegate:	wei to			wers or duties	to the CEO		
	Dt				to the CEO		
-	wer or Duty	Local Governn					
Delegated:		3.40A(4) Abar	idoned vehicle	e wreck may be	e taken		
Delegate:		Chief Executi	ve Officer				
Function:		Declare that a	n impounded	vehicle is an a	bandoned vehicle wreck.		
Council Cor this Delega		Disposal of a declared abandoned vehicle wreck to be undertaken in accordance with Delegated Authority 1.1.6 Confiscated or Uncollected Goods or alternatively, referred for Council decision.					
Compliance	Links:	N/A					
Record Keep	ping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date Authority Resolution Number Key Changes/Notes			Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
2	Amended	28/6/2019 CEO - Sub-delegates a			Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.		
3	Amended	01/07/2020 CEO - Annual Sub-dele Review		Annual Sub-delegate Review			
4	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates review.		

#### 1.1.6 Confiscated or Uncollected Goods

Delegator:		Local Government				
Express Po		Local Government Act 1995:				
Delegate:				wers or duties	to the CEO	
-	wer or Duty	Local Governn				
Delegated			•	d until costs pa		
				cted goods, dis	sposal of	
		3.48 Impound	ing expenses,	recovery of		
Delegate:		Chief Executi	ve Officer			
Function:		3.40A to	be collected	until the costs o	npounded under 3.39 or of removing, impounding and local government.	
		uncollect		vehicles that ha	e of confiscated or ave been ordered to be	
		Authority to recover expenses incurred for removing, impounding, and disposing of confiscated or uncollected goods.				
Council Co this Delega	nditions on ation:	Disposal of confiscated or uncollected goods, including abandoned vehicles, with a market value less than \$20,000 may, in accordance with Functions and General Regulation 30, be disposed of by any means considered to provide best value, provided the process is transparent and accountable.				
Compliance	e Links:	Local Government Act 1995:  3.58 Disposing of Property – applies the sale of goods under 3.47 as if they were property referred to in that section.				
Record Kee	ping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date Authority Resolution Key Changes/Notes Number			Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	
3	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review	
4	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates review.	

## 1.1.7 Disposal of Sick or Injured Animals

Delegator:		Local Government				
<b>Express Po</b>	wer to	Local Government Act 1995:				
Delegate:		5.42 Delegation	on of some po	owers or duties	to the CEO	
<b>Express Po</b>	wer or Duty	Local Governn	nent Act 1995	:		
Delegated:		3.47A Sick or i	•	•		
		3.48 Impound	ing expenses,	recovery of		
Delegate:		Chief Executi	ve Officer			
Function:		<ol> <li>Authority to determine when an impounded animal is ill or injured, that treating it is not practicable, and to humanely destroy the animal and dispose of the carcass.</li> <li>Authority to recover expenses incurred for removing, impounding, and disposing of confiscated or uncollected goods.</li> </ol>				
Council Co this Delega	nditions on ation:	Delegation only to be used where the Delegate's reasonable efforts to identify and contact an owner have failed.				
Compliance	e Links:	Local Government Act 1995: 3.47A sets out conditions for destruction.				
Record Kee	ping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019 CEO - Sub-delegates and C conditions added.				
3 Amended		01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review	
4	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates review.	
5	Amended	12/11/2021	CEO	D21/89662	New sub-delegate added	
6	Amended	03/02/2022	CEO	D22/6422	New sub-delegate added	

## 1.1.8 Close Thoroughfares to Vehicles

Delegator:		Local Government					
Express Pow	er to	Local Government Act 1995:					
Delegate:		5.42 Delega	ition of some p	owers or dutie	s to the CEO		
<b>Express Pow</b>	er or Duty	Local Gover	nment Act 199	5:			
Delegated:		3.50 Closing	g certain thoro	ughfares to vel	nicles		
				_	repairs or maintenance		
		3.51 Affecte	ed owners to b	e notified of ce	rtain proposals		
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer					
Function:			ticular classes o	_	wholly or partially) to vehicles a period not exceeding 4-		
			•	ne to close a th nd before doir	oroughfare for a period og so, to:		
			nain Roads and		ice to the Commissioner of to prescribed persons and and; and		
			<ul> <li>consider submissions relevant to the road closure/s proposed.</li> </ul>				
		3. Authority to revoke an order to close a thoroughfare.					
		4. Authority to partially and temporarily close a thoroughfare without public notice for repairs or maintenance, where it is unlikely to have significant adverse effect on users of the thoroughfare.					
		to not reasor submi alignn	ify affected ow nable time for s ssions made be	rners and give possibmissions to efore determinughfare or drain	tion 3.51 applies, take action bublic notice that allows be made and consider any ing to fix or alter the level or ning water from a		
	Council Conditions on this Delegation:		1. If, under 3.50(1), a thoroughfare is closed without giving local public notice, local public notice is to be given as soon as practicable after the thoroughfare is closed.				
		2. Maintain access to adjoining land.					
Compliance	Links:	N/A					
Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.		

#### 1.1.9 Control Reserves and Certain Unvested Facilities

Delegator:		Local Govern	ment			
Express Pov	wer to		Local Government Act 1995:			
Delegate:				owers or dutie	s to the CEO	
	wer or Duty		ment Act 199			
Delegated:				unvested facilit		
		3.54(1) Reser	ves under co	ntrol of local go	overnment	
Delegate:		Chief Execu	tive Officer			
Function:		an unve	Authority to agree the method for control and management of an unvested facility which is partially within 2 or more local government districts.			
		managi that the	2. Authority to do anything for the purpose of controlling and managing land under the control and management of the Town that the Town could do under section 5 of the <i>Parks and Reserves Act 1895</i> .			
Council Cor this Delega		Limited to matters where the financial implications do not exceed a relevant and current budget allocation and which do not create a financial liability in future budgets.				
Compliance	Links:	N/A				
Record Keep	Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.			
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date Authority Resolution Number Key Changes/Notes			Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	

## 1.1.10 Obstruction of Footpaths and Thoroughfares

Delegator:	Local Government					
Express Power to	Local Government Act 1995:					
Delegate:	5.42 Delegation of some powers or duties to the CEO					
Express Power or Duty Delegated:	Local Government (Uniform Local Provisions) Regulations 1996: 5(2) Interfering with, or taking from, local government land 6 Obstruction of public thoroughfare by things placed and left 7A Obstruction of public thoroughfare by fallen things 7 Encroaching on public thoroughfare					
Delegate:	Chief Executive Officer					
Function:	1. Authority to determine, by written notice served on a person who is carrying out plastering, painting or decorating operations (the work) over or near a footpath on land that is local government property, to require the person to cover the footpath during the period specified in the notice so as to:					
	a. prevent damage to the footpath; or					
	b. prevent inconvenience to the public or danger from falling materials.					
	<ol> <li>Authority to provide permission including imposing appropriate conditions or to refuse to provide permission, for a person to place on a specified part of a public thoroughfare one or more specified things that may obstruct the public thoroughfare.</li> </ol>					
	3. Authority to renew permission to obstruct a thoroughfare and to vary any condition imposed on the permission effective at the time written notice is given to the person to whom permission is granted.					
	<ol> <li>Authority to require an owner or occupier of land to remove any thing that has fallen from the land or from anything on the land, which is obstructing a public thoroughfare.</li> </ol>					
	<ol> <li>Authority to require an owner occupier of land to remove any part of a structure, tree or plant that is encroaching, without lawful authority on a public thoroughfare.</li> </ol>					
Council Conditions on this Delegation:	Actions under this Delegation must comply with procedural requirements detailed in the Local Government (Uniform Local Provisions) Regulations 1996.					
	2. Permission may only be granted where, the proponent has:					
	<ul> <li>a. Where appropriate, obtained written permission from each owner of adjoining or adjacent property which may be impacted by the proposed obstruction.</li> </ul>					
	<ul> <li>Provided a bond, sufficient to the value of works that may be required if the proponent does not satisfactorily make good public assets damaged by the obstruction at the completion of works.</li> </ul>					
	c. Provided evidence of sufficient Public Liability Insurance.					

d. Provided pedestrian and traffic management plan are sufficient for the protection of public safety ar						
Compliance Links:		Determination of Bond Value and Conditions - refer to CEO Delegation 1.2.2 – Public Thoroughfare Obstruction – Determine Conditions				
		Local Govern	ment (Uniforn	n Local Provisio	ons) Regulations 1996	
		Penalties under the Uniform Local Provisions Regulations are administered in accordance with Part 9, Division 2 of the <i>Local Government Act 1995</i>				
Record Kee	ping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	

## 1.1.11 Public Thoroughfare – Dangerous Excavations

Delegator:	Local Government				
Express Power to	Local Government Act 1995:				
Delegate:	5.42 Delegation of some powers or duties to the CEO				
Express Power or Duty Delegated:	Local Government (Uniform Local Provisions) Regulations 1996: 11(1), (4), (6) & (8) Dangerous excavation in or near public thoroughfare				
Delegate:	Chief Executive Officer				
Function:	1. Authority to determine if an excavation in or on land adjoining a public thoroughfare is dangerous and take action to fill it in or fence it or request the owner / occupier in writing to fill in or securely fence the excavation.				
	2. Authority to determine to give permission or refuse to give permission to make or make and leave an excavation in a public thoroughfare or land adjoining a public thoroughfare.				
	3. Authority to impose conditions on granting permission.				
	4. Authority to renew a permission granted or vary at any time, any condition imposed on a permission granted.				
Council Conditions on this Delegation:	Actions under this Delegation must comply with procedural requirements detailed in the Local Government (Uniform Local Provisions) Regulations 1996.				
	2. Permission may only be granted where, the proponent has:				
	<ul> <li>a. Where appropriate, obtained written permission from or entered into a legal agreement with, each owner of adjoining or adjacent property which may be impacted by the proposed works.</li> </ul>				
	<ul> <li>Provided a bond, sufficient to the value of works that may be required if the proponent does not satisfactorily make good the public assets at the completion of works.</li> </ul>				
	c. Provided evidence of sufficient Public Liability Insurance.				
	d. Provided pedestrian and traffic management plans which are sufficient for the protection of public safety and amenity.				
Compliance Links:	Determination of Bond Value and Conditions - refer to CEO Delegation 1.2.3 – Determine and Manage Conditions on Permission for Dangerous Excavations on or on land adjoining Public Thoroughfares				
	Local Government (Uniform Local Provisions) Regulations 1996 – prescribe applicable statutory procedures.				
	Penalties under the Uniform Local Provisions Regulations are administered in accordance with Part 9, Division 2 of the <i>Local Government Act 1995</i> .				
Record Keeping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				

Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.

# 1.1.12 Crossing – Construction, Repair and Removal

Delegator:		Local Govern	ment			
Express Pow	er to	Local Government Act 1995:				
Delegate:		5.42 Delegation of some powers or duties to the CEO				
<b>Express Pow</b>	er or Duty	Local Govern	ment (Uniforn	n Local Provisio	ons) Regulations 1996:	
Delegated:		12(1) Crossin	g from public	thoroughfare	to private land or private	
		thoroughfare				
		13(1) Require	ement to cons	truct or repair	crossing	
Delegate:		Chief Execut	tive Officer			
Function:		constru	ction of a cro	ssing giving ac	oprove, applications for the cess from a public roughfare serving land.	
			-	•	ations for construction of Local Government.	
				ice to an owne act or repair a d	r or occupier of land requiring crossing.	
		4. Authority to initiate works to construct a crossing where the person fails to comply with a notice requiring them to construct or repair the crossing and recover 50% of the cost of doing so as a debt due from the person.				
Council Con	ditions on	Actions under this Delegation must comply with procedural				
this Delegat	ion:	requirements detailed in the Local Government (Uniform Local Provisions) Regulations 1996.				
Compliance I	₋inks:	Local Government (Uniform Local Provisions) Regulations 1996 – prescribe applicable statutory procedures.				
		Penalties under the Uniform Local Provisions Regulations are administered in accordance with Part 9, Division 2 of the <i>Local Government Act 1995</i> .				
		Policy 205 Vehicle crossover				
Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	

#### 1.1.13 Private Works on, over or under Public Places

Delegator:		Local Government					
Express Pow	ver to		ment Act 199.	5:			
Delegate:		5.42 Delegat	ion of some p	owers or dutie	s to the CEO		
Express Pov	ver or Duty	Local Govern	ment (Uniforn	n Local Provisio	ons) Regulations 1996:		
Delegated:		17 Private wo	orks on, over,	or under publi	c places		
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer					
Function:		<ol> <li>Authority to grant permission or refuse permission to construct specified thing on, over, or under a specified public thoroughfar or public place that is local government property.</li> <li>Authority to impose conditions on permission including those prescribed in 17(5) and (6).</li> </ol>			specified public thoroughfare nent property.		
Council Con this Delegat		1. Actions requirer	under this De	elegation must d in the <i>Local G</i>	comply with procedural Sovernment (Uniform Local		
		2. Permiss	ion may only	be granted wh	ere, the proponent has:		
		en ad	<ul> <li>a. Where appropriate, obtained written permission from or entered into a legal agreement with, each owner of adjoining or adjacent property which may be impacted by the proposed works.</li> </ul>				
		<ul> <li>Provided a bond, sufficient to the value of works that may be required if the proponent does not satisfactorily make good the public assets at the completion of works.</li> </ul>					
		c. Provided evidence of sufficient Public Liability Insurance.					
		d. Provided pedestrian and traffic management plans which are sufficient for the protection of public safety and amenity.					
Compliance	Compliance Links:		Determination of Bond Value and Conditions - refer to CEO Delegation 1.2.4 – Determine and Manage Conditions on Permission for Dangerous Excavations on or on land adjoining Public Thoroughfares				
			Local Government (Uniform Local Provisions) Regulations 1996 – prescribe applicable statutory procedures.				
		Penalties under the Uniform Local Provisions Regulations are administered in accordance with Part 9, Division 2 of the <i>Local Government Act 1995</i> .					
Record Keep	Record Keeping:		uthority to be	recorded in CN	M9.		
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.		

# 1.1.14 Give Notice to Prevent Damage to Local Government Property from Wind Erosion and Sand Drift

Delegator:		Local Govern	ment		
Express Po	wer to	Local Government Act 1995:			
Delegate:		5.42 Delegat	ion of some p	owers or dutie	s to the CEO
	wer or Duty				ons) Regulations 1996:
Delegated:			rosion and sa		. 3
Delegate:		Chief Execu	tive Officer		
Function:  Authority to give notice to an owner/occupier of land if that clearing the owner/occupier's land might cause loc land having a common boundary, will be adversely affective erosion or sand drift.			night cause local government		
Council Co	nditions on ition:	Nil.			
Compliance	Links:	Local Government (Uniform Local Provisions) Regulations 1996 – prescribe applicable statutory procedures.			
		Penalties under the Uniform Local Provisions Regulations are administered in accordance with Part 9, Division 2 of the <i>Local Government Act 1995</i> .			
Record Kee	ping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.			
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date Authority Resolution Number Key Changes/Notes			
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.

## 1.1.15 Expressions of Interest for Goods and Services

Delegator	•	Local Government				
Express Po	ower to	Local Government Act 1995:				
Delegate:		5.42 Delegation		rs or duties to	the CEO	
-	ower or Duty	Local Governmen				
Delegated	l <b>:</b>	3.57 Tenders for				
		Local Governmen			egulations 1996:	
		21 Limiting who	•		terest to be acceptable	
		tenderer	raccepting exp	5163310113 01 111	terest to be acceptable	
Delegate:		Chief Executive	Officer			
Function:					epressions of Interest and to	
				•	. , .	
			•		erest which have not been	
		rejected and determine those which are capable of satisfactorily providing the goods or services, for listing as acceptable tenderers.				
	onditions on	Items in adopted budget only.				
this Deleg		Local Covernment (Functions and Coneral) Populations 1000				
Complianc	e Links.	Local Government (Functions and General) Regulations 1996 – prescribe applicable statutory procedures.				
		Policy 301 Purchasing				
Record Kee	eping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	
3	Amended	01/07/2020 CEO - Annual Sub-deleg Review		Annual Sub-delegate Review		
4	Amended	28/06/2021				
5	Amended	28/07/2021	CEO	D21/62996	New sub-delegates added.	

## 1.1.16 Tenders for Goods and Services

Delegator:	Local Government						
Express Power to	Local Government Act 1995:						
Delegate:	5.42 Delegation of some powers or duties to the CEO						
<b>Express Power or Duty</b>	Local Government Act 1995:						
Delegated:	3.57 Tenders for providing goods or services						
	Local Government (Functions and General) Regulations 1996:						
	11 When tenders have to be publicly invited						
	13 Requirements when local government invites tenders though not						
	required to do so						
	<ul><li>14 Publicly inviting tenders, requirements for</li><li>18 Rejecting and accepting tenders</li><li>20 Variation of requirements before entry into contract</li></ul>						
	21A Varying a contract for the supply of goods or services						
Delegate:	Chief Executive Officer						
Function:	1. Authority to call tenders.						
	2. Authority to, because of the unique nature of the goods or						
	services or for any other reason it is unlikely that there is more						
	than one supplier, determine a sole supplier arrangement.						
	3. Authority to undertake tender exempt procurement, in accordance						
	with the Purchasing Policy requirements, where the total						
	consideration under the resulting contract is \$250,000 or less and						
	the expense is included in the adopted Annual Budget.						
	4. Authority to determine in writing, before tenders are called, the criteria for acceptance of tenders.						
	5. Authority to determine the information that is to be disclosed to those interested in submitting a tender.						
	6. Authority to vary tender information after public notice of invitation to tender and before the close of tenders, taking						
	reasonable steps to ensure each person who has sought copies of						
	the tender information is provided notice of the variation.						
	7. Authority to evaluate tenders, by written evaluation, and decide						
	which is the most advantageous.						
	8. Authority to determine that a variation proposed is minor in						
	context of the total goods or services sought through the						
	invitation to tender, subject to a maximum 10% variation, and to						
	then negotiate minor variations with the successful tenderer						
	before entering into a contract.						
	9. Authority to seek clarification from tenderers in relation to information contained in their tender submission.						
	10. Authority to decline any tender that are deemed non-compliant with the tender criteria.						
	11. If the chosen tenderer is unable or unwilling to form a contract OR						
	the minor variation cannot be agreed with the successful tenderer,						

	1	
		so that the tenderer ceases to be the chosen tenderer, authority to accept the next most advantageous tender.
	12.	Authority to:
		a. Vary a contract that has been entered into with a successful tenderer, provided the variation/s do not change the scope of the original contract or increase the contract value beyond 10%.
		b. Exercise an extension option that was included in the original tender specification and contract in accordance with regulation 11(2)(j).
	13.	Authority to accept another tender where within 6-months of either accepting a tender, a contract has not been entered into OR the successful tenderer agrees to terminate the contract.
Council Conditions on this Delegation:	1.	Sole supplier arrangements may only be approved where a record is retained that evidences:
		a. A detailed specification;
		b. The outcomes of market testing of the specification;
		c. The reasons why market testing has not met the requirements of the specification; and
		d. Rationale for why the supply is unique and cannot be sources through other suppliers.
	2.	Tenders may only be called where there is an adopted budget for the proposed goods or services, with the exception being in the period immediately prior to the adoption of a new Annual Budget and where the:
		<ul> <li>proposed goods or services are required to fulfil a routine contract related to the day to day operations of the Local Government,</li> </ul>
		b. current supply contract expiry is imminent,
		c. value of the proposed new contract has been included in the draft Annual Budget proposed for adoption, and
		d. The tender specification includes a provision that the tender will only be awarded subject to the budget adoption by the Council.
	3.	The CEO is <u>not</u> delegated to accept a tender or establish a panel of pre-qualified suppliers (except in accordance with clause 11 or 13 of this delegation).
Compliance Links:	Loca	al Government Act 1995
		al Government (Functions and General) Regulations 1996 – prescribe licable statutory procedures

		Policy 301 Purchasing					
Record Kee	eping:	Exercise of author	ity to be reco	rded in CM9.			
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.		
3	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review		
4	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review		
5	Amended	15/06/2021	Council	108/2021	Item 11.1 Annual Review of Delegations		
6	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates review.		
7	Amended	28/07/2021	CEO	D262996	New sub-delegates added.		

## 1.1.16A Three Bin System Tender

Delegator:		Local Government	İ			
<b>Express Pow</b>	er to	Local Government Act 1995:				
Delegate:		5.42 Delegation o	f some power	rs or duties to	the CEO	
<b>Express Pow</b>	er or Duty	Local Government	Act 1995:			
Delegated:		3.57 Tenders for p	roviding goo	ds or services		
		Local Government		-	gulations 1996:	
		11 When tenders	•	•		
		13 Requirements v	when local go	overnment invi	tes tenders though not	
		14 Publicly inviting	g tenders, rec	quirements for		
		18 Rejecting and a	accepting ten	ders		
		20 Variation of red	quirements b	efore entry into	contract	
		21A Varying a cor	tract for the	supply of good	ds or services	
Delegate: Chief Executive Officer						
Function:		Authority to formally accept a tender, up to the amount of \$417,000, and award a contract for the procurement of the third bin supply and lid changeover required for the Garden Organic (GO) three bin system providing:				
		<ul> <li>a. the award represents the best value for money as assessed, and</li> <li>b. the award value is within the mid-year budget review approval for the project budget.</li> </ul>				
Council Cond	ditions on	Nil.				
this Delegati	on:					
Compliance L	inks:	Local Government Act 1995				
		Local Government (Functions and General) Regulations 1996 – prescribe applicable statutory procedures				
		Policy 301 Purchasing				
		Delegation 1.1.16 - Tenders for Goods and Services				
Record Keepi	ng:	Exercise of author	ity to be reco	orded in CM9.		
	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1 ,	Approved	15/03/2022	Council	53/2022	Adopted.	

## 1.1.17 Disposing of Property – Assets other than land or buildings

Delegator:	Local Government			
<b>Express Power to</b>	Local Government Act 1995:			
Delegate:	5.42 Delegation of some powers or duties to the CEO			
Express Power or Duty	Local Government Act 1995:			
Delegated:	3.58(2) & (3) Disposing of Property			
Delegate:	Chief Executive Officer			
Function:	Authority to dispose of property, other than land or buildings, which has a market value of less than \$20,000 in accordance with the relevant Council policy.			
	2. Authority to dispose of property other than land or buildings which has a market value between \$20,000 and \$250,000 to:			
	a. the highest bidder at public auction (as set out in section 3.58(2)(a)); or			
	b. the person who at public tender called by the local government makes what is considered by the delegate to be, the most acceptable tender, whether or not it is the highest tenders (as set out in section 3.58(2)(b)).			
	3. Authority to dispose of property, other than land or buildings which has a market value between \$20,000 and \$250,000 by negotiating, and entering into, an agreement subject to compliance with section 3.58(3) and (4), including the consideration of any submissions received following the giving of public notice prior to the disposal.			
	4. Authority to dispose of property, other than land or buildings, where the entire consideration received for the disposition is used to purchase other property, and where the total consideration for the other property is not more, or worth more, than \$75,000.			
	5. Authority to dispose or discard of property, other than land or buildings, in an environmentally sustainable way, where no suitable purchaser can be found pursuant to the above functions.			
Council Conditions on this Delegation:	Disposal of property under this delegation, for any single transaction must be for a maximum value of \$250,000.			
	Where the following methods of disposal of property are implemented, it is conditional on the corresponding requirements:			
	<ul> <li>for a public auction, a confidential independent valuation must be obtained in advance to operate as the "reserve price" and then any disposal must be:</li> </ul>			
	i. for no less than the reserve price; or			
	ii. within 10% of the reserve price, if the reserve price is not achieved and an agreement that complies with section 3.58 is subsequently negotiated;			

		tend bett met and c. for a com is wi	Her response is er value could hod and if so, i use an alterna an agreement r	received, then be achieved the must determinative disposal managetiated, and ection 3.58(3), is independent	s opinion no reasonable the CEO is to determine if brough another disposal e not to accept any tender method; and d entered into in it must be for a price that valuation obtained in	
Complianc	e Links:	Local Governmer	nt Act 1995 – 3	.58 Disposal of	Property	
		Local Government (Functions and General) Regulations 1995 – 30 Dispositions of property excluded from Act 3.58				
		Policy 304 Disposal of disused equipment, machinery and other materials				
Record Kee	eping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	
3	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review	
4	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review	
5	Amended	15/06/2021	Council	108/2021	Item 11.1 Annual Review of Delegations	
6	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates review.	

## 1.1.18 Disposing of Property – Land and Buildings

Delegator:	Local Government			
Express Power to	Local Government Act 1995:			
Delegate:	5.42 Delegation of some powers or duties to the CEO			
Express Power or Duty	Local Government Act 1995:			
Delegated:	3.58 Disposing of Property			
Delegate:	Chief Executive Officer			
Function:	Authority to carry out the disposal of land and buildings by sale where the proposed sale has been provided for:     a. in the Annual Budget; or			
	b. a decision of the Council.			
	2. Authority to dispose of land to an adjoining owner where:			
	a. it has a market value of less than \$5,000; and			
	<ul> <li>the delegate or sub-delegate does not consider the land would be of significant benefit to anyone other than the transferee.</li> </ul>			
	3. Authority to carry out the disposal of property by way of a lease, or licence to occupy, where it constitutes a renewal of a current lease or a licence to occupy with the same counter party or the successor to that counter party.			
	4. To the extent that a tenant under a lease exercising an option for a further term is a disposal of property, to agree to that option for a further term in accordance with the conditions of the relevant lease.			
	5. Authority to lease a building, if for a residential tenancy.			
Council Conditions on this Delegation:	1. Disposal of land and buildings must comply with the requirements of section 3.58 of the <i>Local Government Act 1995</i> , unless the disposal is an exempt disposition under the <i>Local Government (Functions and General) Regulations 1996</i> .			
	Disposal of land and buildings by way of a lease must comply with Policy 310 Leasing adopted by the Council.			
	3. Unless the Council makes a decision expressly providing for the contrary, any disposal of land and buildings must be for a price within 10% of an independent valuation obtained in accordance with section 3.58(4)(c), except in respect to a lease:			
	a. to a benevolent body, in accordance with regulation 30(2)(b) of the Local Government (Functions and General) Regulations			

Compliance	e Links:	a. to te the r b. to ac lease to apply Local Govern Local Govern Dispositions Policy 221 St Policy 304 Di materials	erminate or evenon-payment cept the surrect for vice; nor vice subdivide ment Act 199 ment (Function of property extrategic Managesposal of discontinuous control of discon	of rent; ender of a leas or amalgamat 5 – 3.58 Dispos ons and Genera xcluded from A	ential tenant, other than for e, except a residential tenancy te Town property. sal of Property l) Regulations 1995 – 30		
Pacard Vaa	ning:	Policy 310 Leasing  Exercise of authority to be recorded in CMO					
Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Adopted	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review		

## 1.1.18A Lease of 15 (Lot 9000) Hill View Terrace, East Victoria Park

Delegator:	elegator: Local Government					
Express Pov	ver to	Local Government Act 1995				
Delegate:		5.42 Delegati	ion of some p	owers or dutie	s to the CEO	
Express Pov	ver or Duty	Local Govern	ment Act 199:	5		
Delegated:		3.58 Disposa	l of property			
Delegate:		Chief Execut	tive Officer			
Function:			g duties/powe Victoria Park:		o 15 (Lot 9000) Hill View	
		<ol> <li>Authority to make and give any determination required by the Lease on behalf of the Lessor, approval, direction or order in relation to the Property.</li> <li>Undertake any further minor commercial negotiations, if required to progress the development and commercial offer presented to the Town of Victoria Park by Blackoak Capital Ventures for TVP/20/13.</li> <li>Monitor compliance with, and enforce as necessary, the provisions of the Ground Lease and all matters relating to the Ground Lease.</li> </ol>				
Council Cor this Delega		<ol> <li>In exercising this delegation of authority, the Chief Executive     Officer shall not make a determination if the Chief Executive     Officer believes the matter for decision is a material change to the     terms and conditions of the Ground Lease.</li> <li>If the Chief Executive Officer declines to give a determination (for     reasons set out in condition 1, the Chief Executive Officer must     report the matter to the Council for decision.</li> </ol>				
Compliance	Links:	Local Government Act 1995 – 3.58 Disposal of Property				
		Local Government (Functions and General) Regulations 1995 – 30 Dispositions of property excluded from Act 3.58 Policy 221 Strategic Management of Land and Building Assets Policy 310 Leasing				
Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	02/08/202	Council	173/2021	Approved	

## 1.1.19 Payments from the Municipal, Reserve or Trust Funds

Delegator	•	Local Government					
<b>Express Power to</b> Local Government Act 1995:							
Delegate:		5.42 Delegation of	of some powe	rs or duties to	the CEO		
Express Po	ower or Duty	Local Government		•	_		
Delegated	<b>l:</b>		s from munici	pal fund or tru	st fund, restrictions on		
		making					
Delegate:		Chief Executive	Officer				
Function:		Authority to make	e payments fr	om the munici	pal or trust funds.		
Council Co this Deleg	onditions on ation:	Authority to limitations.	make payme	nts is subject to	o annual budget		
		, ,	•	FT transactions gate and a sub	s must be approved by two o-delegate.		
Complianc	e Links:	Local Government Act 1995					
		Local Government (Financial Management) Regulations 1996 - refer specifically 13 Payments from municipal fund or trust fund by CEO, CEO's duties as to etc.					
		Local Government (Audit) Regulations 1996					
		Department of Local Government, Sport and Cultural Industries Operational Guideline No.11 – Use of Corporate Credit Cards					
		Department of Local Government, Sport and Cultural Industries: Accounting Manual					
Record Kee	eping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Number					
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
2	Amended	28/6/2019 CEO -		-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.		
3	Amended	28/05/2020	CEO	-	Addition of sub-delegate		
4	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review		

#### 1.1.20 Defer, Grant Discounts, Waive or Write off Debts

Delegator:		Local Governme	nt				
Express Powe	r to	Local Government Act 1995:					
Delegate:		5.42 Delegation of some powers or duties to the CEO					
<b>Express Powe</b>	r or Duty	Local Government Act 1995:					
Delegated:		6.12 Power to d	write off debts				
Delegate:		Chief Executive	Officer				
Function:		1. Waive a de	bt which is ow	ed to the Towr	1.		
		2. Write off a	n amount of m	oney which is	owed to the Town.		
Council Condi this Delegation		1. This Delegation does not apply to debts, which are prescribed as debts that are taken to be a rate or service charge however the write off of penalty interest (excluding the penalty interest on any State Government charge such as the emergency services levy) or of any instalment fee or payment plan fee is not considered a rate or service charge.					
		charges or	payment plans	on a rate or se	the fee for instalment ervice charge may be ents of Policy 308 Financial		
		3. A debt may only be written off where all necessary measures have been taken to locate / contact the debtor and where costs associated continued action to recover the debt will outweigh the net value of the debt if recovered by the Town.					
		4. Limited to individual non rates debts valued below \$5,000 or cumulative non rates debts of a debtor valued below \$5,000. Write off of debts greater than these values must be referred for Council decision.					
Compliance Li	nks:	Collection of Ra	tes Debts – refe	er Delegations:			
		1.1.22 Agreement as to Payment of Rates and Service Charges					
		1.1.23 Recovery of Rates or Service Charges					
		1.1.24 Recovery of Rates Debts – Require Lessee to Pay Rent					
		1.1.25 Recovery of Rates Debts – Actions to Take Possession of the Land					
		Policy 303 Debt collection					
		Policy 308 Financial hardship					
Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
A	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	<u> </u>				
	pproved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
	mended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.		
3 A	mended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates revised		

4	Amended	19/05/2020	Council	414/2020	Item 15.2 Adoption of
					financial hardship policy
5	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate
					Review
6	Amended	15/06/2021	Council	108/2021	Item 11.1 Annual Review
					of Delegations

## 1.1.21 Power to Invest and Manage Investments

Delegator:	Local Government					
Express Power to	Local Government Act 1995:					
Delegate:	5.42 Delegation of some powers or duties to the CEO					
Express Power or Duty	Local Government Act 1995:					
Delegated:	Local Government Act 1995:  6.14 Power to invest					
	Local Government (Financial Management) Regulations 1996:					
	19 Investments, control procedures for					
5.1						
Delegate:	Chief Executive Officer					
Function:	Authority to invest money held in the municipal fund or reserve fund that is not, for the time being, required for any other purpose.					
	Authority to establish and document internal control procedures to be followed in the investment and management of investments.					
Council Conditions on this Delegation:	All investment activity must comply with the Financial     Management Regulation 19C and Policy 302 Investments.					
	2. Investments are limited to:					
	<ul> <li>a. interest bearing term deposits in an authorised deposit-taking institution for a term not exceeding three years;</li> <li>b. interest bearing term deposits with the Western Australian Treasury Corporation for a term not exceeding three years;</li> <li>c. Bonds guaranteed by the Commonwealth Government, or a State Government or a Territory Government for a term not exceeding three years;</li> <li>d. Managed funds having a Standard and Poor Rating of;  i. A1 short term or better; and  ii. A+ long term;  as recommended by the Town's independent investment advisor</li> </ul>					
	<ol> <li>A report detailing the interest, earnings and changes since last reporting, is to be provided as part of the Monthly Financial Reports.</li> </ol>					
	<ol> <li>Procedures are to be systematically documented and retained in accordance with the Record Keeping Plan, and must include references that enable recognition of statutory requirements and assign responsibility for actions to position titles.</li> </ol>					
	5. Procedures are to be administratively reviewed for continuing compliance and confirmed as 'fit for purpose' and subsequently considered by the Audit Committee at least once each financial year.					

Compliance Links:		Local Government (Financial Management) Regulations 1996 – refer 19C Investment of money, restrictions on Policy 302 Investments				
Record Kee	eping:	Exercise of a	uthority to be	recorded in CI	M9.	
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	
3	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review	
4	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review	

#### 1.1.22 Rate Record Amendment

Delegator	•	Local Governmen	t		
Express Po	ower to	Local Government 5.42 Delegation of		rs or duties to	the CEO
	ower or Duty l:	Local Government 6.39(2)(b) Rate red	t Act 1995:		
Delegate:		Chief Executive	Officer		
Function:		Authority to determine any requirement to amend the rate record for the 5-years preceding the current financial year.			
Council Co	onditions on ation:	Delegates must comply with the requirements of 6.40 of the Act.			
Complianc	e Links:	Local Government Act 1995 – 6.40 prescribes consequential actions that may be required following a decision to amend the rate record.  Note – Decisions under this delegation may be referred for review by the State Administration Tribunal			
Record Kee	eping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.			
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.
3	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review

## 1.1.23 Agreement as to Payment of Rates and Service Charges

Delegator		Local Governmen	nt				
Express Po		Local Government Act 1995:					
Delegate:		5.42 Delegation of	of some powe	rs or duties to	the CEO		
	ower or Duty	Local Governmen					
Delegated	•	6.49 Agreement a	as to payment	of rates and se	ervice charges		
Delegate:		Chief Executive					
Function:		Authority to make an agreement with a person for the payment of r or service charges.					
Council Co this Deleg	onditions on ation:	<ol> <li>Agreements must be in writing and must ensure acquittal of the rates or service charge debt within two financial years, including the year that the rates notice was issued.</li> <li>Applicants for agreements as to alternate payment arrangement must meet the requirements of Policy 308 Financial Hardship.</li> </ol>					
Complianc	e Links:	Policy 308 Financ	ial Hardship				
Record Kee	eping:	Exercise of autho	rity to be reco	orded in CM9.			
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.		
3	Amended	19/05/2020	Council	414/2020	Item 15.2 Adoption of financial hardship policy		
4	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review		

## 1.1.24 Determine Due Dates for Rates or Service Charges

Delegator:		Local Governmen	t		
Express Po	wer to	Local Government	Act 1995:		
Delegate:		5.42 Delegation o	f some power	rs or duties to	the CEO
Express Po	wer or Duty	Local Government	Act 1995:		
Delegated	<b>:</b>	6.50 Rates or serv	ice charges d	ue and payable	9
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer			
Function:		Authority to determine the date on which rates or service charges become due and payable to the Town.			
Council Conditions on Nil. this Delegation:					
Compliance	e Links:	Nil.			
Record Kee	eping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.			
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes
1	Approved	21/5/2019	21/5/2019 Council 87		Adopted.
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.
3	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review

## 1.1.25 Recovery of Rates and Service Charges

Delegator	•	Local Governme	ent				
Express Po	ower to	Local Government Act 1995:					
Delegate:		5.42 Delegation	of some power	rs or duties to	the CEO		
Express Po	ower or Duty	Local Governme	nt Act 1995:				
Delegated	l:	6.56 Rates or se	rvice charges re	ecoverable in c	ourt		
Delegate:		Chief Executive	Officer				
Function:		•		_	as well as costs of mpetent jurisdiction.		
Council Co this Deleg	onditions on ation:	Compliance with Policy 308 Finan	•	ents of Policy 3	03 Debt collection and		
Complianc	e Links:	Policy 303 Debt	collection				
		Policy 308 Financial Hardship					
Record Ke	eping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.		
3	Amended	19/05/2020	Council	414/2020	Item 15.2 Adoption of financial hardship policy		
4	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review		

## 1.1.26 Recovery of Rates Debts – Require Lessee to Pay Rent

Delegator	•	Local Governmen	t				
Express Po	ower to	Local Government Act 1995:					
Delegate:		5.42 Delegation of	of some power	rs or duties to	the CEO		
Express Po	ower or Duty	Local Government	t Act 1995:				
Delegated	<b>:</b>	6.56 Rates or serv	vice charges re	ecoverable in c	ourt		
Delegate:		Chief Executive	Officer				
Function:  1. Authority to give notice to a lessed there is an unpaid rate or service of pay its rent to the Town.  2. Authority to recover the amount of debt from the lessee if rent is not			service charge mount of the r	rate or service charge as a			
Council Co	onditions on ation:	Nil.					
Compliance		Policy 303 Debt collection					
		Policy 308 Financial Hardship					
Record Kee	eping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.		
3	Amended	19/05/2020	Council	414/2020	Item 15.2 Adoption of financial hardship policy		
4	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review		

## 1.1.27 Recovery of Rates Debts – Actions to Take Possession of Land

Delegator:		Local Government				
Express Pov	wer to	Local Govern	ment Act 199	5:		
Delegate:		5.42 Delegati	5.42 Delegation of some powers or duties to the CEO			
Express Pov	wer or Duty	Local Govern	ment Act 199	5:		
Delegated:		6.64(1) & (3)				
			to pay rates,	service charge	s and costs, and stay	
		proceedings				
					ocal government	
				evested in Crov	vn if rates in arrears 3 years	
Delegate:		Chief Execut	tive Officer			
Function:		person	having an est charges have	ate or interest	d and hold the land against a in the land where rates or aid for at least three years,	
		a. lea	ase the land, o	or		
			•		offered for sale and a contract nto after 12 months:	
		i.	cause the	land to be tran	sferred to the Crown; or	
		ii.	cause the	land to be tran	sferred to the Town.	
		in respe	ect of land wh		caveat to preclude dealings f rates or service charges	
		estate c	or interest in la ervice charges	and and to acc	tions with a person having ept payment of outstanding nin 7 days of and prior to the	
Council Cor this Delega		decision relate the previous changes thro	tes to exercisi 3-years atten ugh a court u court action l	ing a power of opted to recove under 6.56, as 6	ation cannot be used where a sale without having, within er the outstanding rates / 6.68(3A) requires that the ursued must be recorded in	
Compliance	Links:	Policy 303 De				
Compliance	LITING.	Policy 308 Fi				
Record Keep	oing:			recorded in Cl	M9.	
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	19/05/2020	Council	414/2020	Item 15.2 Adoption of financial hardship policy	
3	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review	

## 1.1.28 Rate Record – Objections

Delegator:		Local Govern	ment			
Express Pov	ver to	Local Govern	Local Government Act 1995:			
Delegate:		5.42 Delegat	ion of some p	owers or dutie	s to the CEO	
Express Pov	ver or Duty		ment Act 199.			
Delegated:	•	6.76 Grounds	s of objection			
Delegate:		Chief Execu	tive Officer			
Function:			ty to extend t e record.	he time for a p	erson to make an objection	
		allow it and rea	or disallow it, sons for the c	wholly or in pa	o a rate record and either art, providing the decision otice promptly served upon on.	
Council Con this Delegat		decision rela	ted to the rate	e record, which	natter contributing to a is the subject of a Rates any determination under this	
Compliance	Links:	Policy 303 D	ebt collection			
Record Keep	ing:	Exercise of a	uthority to be	recorded in Cl	M9.	
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	

## 1.1.29 Extension of Time for Objections Against a Decision

<b>Delegator:</b>		Local Government	t				
Express Po	wer to	Local Government	Local Government Act 1995:				
Delegate:		5.42 Delegation o	f some power	rs or duties to	the CEO		
Express Po	wer or Duty	Local Government	Act 1995:				
<b>Delegated:</b>		9.5 Objection may	/ be lodged				
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer					
Function:		Authority to extend the time for a person to make an objection to a decision.					
Council Co	nditions on	Nil.					
this Delega	tion:						
Compliance	Links:	Nil.					
Record Keep	ping:	Exercise of author	ity to be reco	rded in CM9.			
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.		
3	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review		
4	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review		

### 1.1.30 Appointment of an Acting Chief Executive Officer

Delegator:		Local Govern	ment				
Express Pov	wer to	Local Govern	Local Government Act 1995:				
Delegate:		5.42 Delegati	on of some p	owers or dutie	s to the CEO		
Express Pov	wer or Duty	Local Govern	ment Act 199	5:			
Delegated:		5.36 Local Go	vernment Em	ployees			
		5.39 Contract	ts for CEO and	d senior emplo	yees		
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer					
Function:		Appointment	of an Acting	Chief Executive	e Officer.		
Council Cor this Delega		Appointment Executive Off		accordance wit	h Policy 005 Acting Chief		
Compliance	Links:	Policy 005 Ac	ting Chief Exe	ecutive Officer			
Record Keep	oing:	Exercise of au	uthority to be	recorded in CN	M9.		
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
2	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review		

## **Division 1.3 – Other Resolutions of Council Authorising Officers**

#### 1.3.1 Execution of Documents

Authoriser:		Local Gover	nment			
Express Pow	ver to		Local Government Act 1995: Section 9.49A(4) authorisation to sign documents on behalf of the			
Authorise:		Section 9.49	A(4) authoris	ation to sign d	ocuments on behalf of the	
			nment Act 19	95:		
Express Pow	ver Authorised:	Section 9.49	A(4) Executio	n of documen	ts	
Authorised	Person:		_		anagers, including any	
714411011504		persons ap	pointed as A	cting in relati	on to any such position.	
Function:		Authority to	sign docume	ents on behalf	of the Town.	
Council Con Authorisation	ditions on this on:					
					on of the Council or any of the Council;	
		dele		CEO, including	any relevant powers g any maximum monetary	
		c. is co	onsistent with	the annual bu	dget.	
		2. A document for the purposes of this authorisation and the above conditions on this authorisation includes, but is not limited to, any contract, memorandum of understanding, agreement, undertaking, application, lease, deed, grant application or grant receipt, deal, compact, tender and certificate.				
Compliance	Links:	Nil.				
Record Keeping: Documents execute			executed to b	l		
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review	

### 1.3.2 Use of the common seal

Authoriser:	Local Government
Express Power to	Local Government Act 1995:
Authorise:	Section 9.49A(2) authorisation to affix the common seal
Express Power	Local Government Act 1995:
Authorised:	Section 9.49A(3) affixing the common seal to documents
Authorised person:	Mayor and Chief Executive Officer, including any person
Authorised person.	appointed as Acting in relation to either position.
Function:	
runction.	Authority to affix the common seal of the Town of Victoria Park to
Council Conditions on this	duly execute documents.
	1. A document for the purposes of the authorisation and the above
Authorisation:	conditions also includes, but is not limited to:
	a. a licence to occupy lease, or sub-lease to enable:
	i. a tenant to exercise a further term option;
	ii. a tenant to obtain the lessors consent for a matter set out in the lease; and
	iii. a sub-lease to be granted.
	iv. the disposal of property where it constitutes a renewal of a current lease or a licence to occupy with the same counter party or the successor to that counter party.
	b. any document associated with a residential tenancy agreement;
	c. any documents for a new, lost or replacement title over land, or to take possession of land
	d. any caveats, permanent or temporary, consistent with:
	i. a decision of the Council; or
	iii. a resolution of a Joint Development Assessment Panel (JDAP) or the Western Australian Planning Commission (WAPC); and
	e. enabling the Town to take possession of land for the purpose of public works
	2. The affixing of the common seal is to be in the presence of, and signed by both, the Mayor and the CEO (or the person appointed as Acting in relation to either position).
	3. Documents may only have the common seal affixed, where the execution of the document:

		a. is not inconsistent with a decision of the Council or any					
			policy established by a decision of the Council;				
		del	o. is consistent with the scope of any relevant powers delegated to the Chief Executive Officer, including any maximum monetary amount for a transaction; and				
		c. is c	onsistent with	either –			
		i. th	ne annual bud	get;			
		ii. a	prior decision	n of Council;			
		iii. a delegation; or					
		iv. a resolution of the JDAP or WAPC,					
		as applicable to the document in question.					
Compliance I	_inks:	Nil.					
Record Keepi	Record Keeping:		Documents executed to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes		
	Amended,			Number			
	Rescinded						
1	Adopted	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review		

## 1.3.3 Certificates under sections 39 of the Liquor Control Act 1988

Authoriser:		Local Govern	ment				
<b>Express Pov</b>	ver to	Local Government Act 1995:					
Authorise:		Section 9.49A	A(4) authorisa	tion to sign do	cuments on behalf of the		
		Town	Town				
<b>Express Pov</b>	ver	Liquor Contro	ol Act 1988:				
Authorised:		Section 39 Ce	ertificate of lo	cal governmen	nt as to whether premises		
		comply with	laws				
Authorised Persons: Chief Executive Officer							
		Chief Comm	unity Planne	r			
		Manager De	velopment S	ervices			
		Principal Building Surveyor					
		Principal Env	vironmental	Health Office	r		
Function:		Authority to i	ssue the "Cer	ue the "Certificate of local government as to whether			
		premises comply with laws" under section 39 of the <i>Liquor Control Act</i>					
		1988					
Council Con	ditions on	Nil.					
this Authori	sation:						
Compliance	Links:	Nil.					
Record Keep	ing:	Documents executed to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes		
	Amended,			Number			
	Rescinded						
1	Adopted	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review		

## 1.3.4 Certificates under sections 40 of the Liquor Control Act 1988

<b>Authoriser:</b>		Planning Aut	Planning Authority				
<b>Express Pov</b>	ver to	Local Govern	Local Government Act 1995:				
Authorise:		Section 9.49	A(4) authorisa	ition to sign do	ocuments on behalf of the		
		Town					
<b>Express Pov</b>	ver	Liquor Contro	ol Act 1988:				
<b>Authorised:</b>		Section 40 C	ertificate of p	lanning author	ity as to whether use of		
		premises cor	nplies with pl	anning laws			
Authorised Person: Chief Executive Officer							
		Chief Comm	unity Planne	er			
		Manager De	velopment S	Services			
		Urban Plann	ing Coordin	ator			
Function:		Authority to issue the "to issue the "Certificate of planning authority					
		as to whether use of premises complies with planning laws" under					
		section 40 of	the <i>Liquor C</i>	ne Liquor Control Act 1988			
Council Con	ditions on	Nil.					
this Authori	isation:						
Compliance	Links:	Nil.					
Record Keep	ing:	Documents executed to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes		
	Amended,			Number			
	Rescinded						
1	Adopted	19/05/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review		

### Part 2 – Local Laws

### **Division 2.1 - Council to the CEO**

# 2.1.1 Activities on Thoroughfares and Trading in Thoroughfares and Public Places Local Law 2000

<b>Delegator:</b>		Local Government				
<b>Express Pov</b>	ver to	Local Governm	Local Government Act 1995:			
Delegate:		5.42 Delegation	n of some po	wers or duties	to the CEO	
<b>Express Pov</b>	ver or Duty	Activities on TI	horoughfares	and Trading in	Thoroughfares and Public	
Delegated:		Places Local La	aw 2000			
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer				
Function:		All functions o	of the local go	vernment und	er the <i>Activities on</i>	
		Thoroughfares	and Trading	in Thoroughfar	es and Public Places Local Law	
		2000				
Council Con	ditions on	Nil.				
this Delegat	tion:					
Compliance	Links:	Nil.				
Record Keep	ing:	Exercise of aut	thority to be r	ecorded in CM	19.	
Version	Approved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes	
	Amended,			Number		
	Rescinded					
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review	

## 2.1.2 Dog Local Law 2018

Delegator:		Local Govern	Local Government				
Express Po	wer to	Local Government Act 1995:					
Delegate:		5.42 Delegat	ion of some p	owers or dutie	s to the CEO		
Express Po	wer or Duty	Dog Local La	w 2018				
<b>Delegated:</b>							
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer					
Function:		All functions of the local government under the <i>Dog Local Law 2018</i>					
Council Co	nditions on	n Nil.					
this Delega	tion:						
Compliance	Links:	Nil.					
Record Keep	oing:	Exercise of a	uthority to be	recorded in Cl	M9.		
Version	Approved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes		
	Amended,			Number	_		
	Rescinded						
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
2	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review		

## 2.1.3 Fencing Local Law 2021

Delegator:		Local Govern	Local Government				
<b>Express Po</b>	wer to	Local Govern	Local Government Act 1995:				
Delegate:		5.42 Delegati	ion of some p	owers or dutie	s to the CEO		
<b>Express Po</b>	wer or Duty	Fencing Loca	l Law 2021				
Delegated:							
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer					
Function:		All functions of the local government under the <i>Fencing Local Law 2021</i> .					
Council Co this Delega	nditions on ation:	Nil.					
Compliance	e Links:	Nil.					
Record Kee	ping:	Exercise of au	uthority to be	recorded in Cl	M9.		
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	15/06/2021	Council	108/2021	Item 11.1 Annual Review of Delegations		

### 2.1.4 Health Local Law 2003

<b>Delegator:</b>		Local Govern	Local Government			
<b>Express Pow</b>	er to	Local Govern	Local Government Act 1995:			
Delegate:		5.42 Delegati	ion of some p	owers or dutie	s to the CEO	
<b>Express Pow</b>	er or Duty	Health Local	Law 2003			
Delegated:						
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer				
Function:		All functions of the local government under the <i>Health Local Law 2003</i>				
<b>Council Con</b>	ditions on	Nil.				
this Delegat	ion:					
Compliance	Links:	Nil.				
Record Keep	ing:	Exercise of au	uthority to be	recorded in Cl	M9.	
Version	Approved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes	
	Amended,			Number		
	Rescinded					
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review	

## 2.1.5 Local Government Property Local Law 2000

Delegator:		Local Government				
<b>Express Pow</b>	er to	Local Govern	Local Government Act 1995:			
Delegate:		5.42 Delegati	on of some p	owers or dutie	s to the CEO	
<b>Express Pow</b>	er or Duty	Local Govern	ment Property	Local Law 200	00	
Delegated:						
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer				
Function:		All functions of the local government under the <i>Local Government</i> Property Local Law 2000				
Council Con this Delegat		Nil.				
Compliance I	Links:	Nil.				
Record Keep	ing:	Exercise of au	uthority to be	recorded in Cl	M9.	
Version	Approved,	Date Authority Resolution Key Changes/Notes			Key Changes/Notes	
	Amended,	Number				
	Rescinded					
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review	

## 2.1.6 Vehicle Management Local Law 2021

Delegator:		Local Govern	ment				
Express Po	wer to	Local Govern	Local Government Act 1995:				
Delegate:		5.42 Delegati	ion of some p	owers or dutie	s to the CEO		
Express Po	wer or Duty	Vehicle Mand	igement Local	! Law 2021			
Delegated							
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer					
Function:		All functions of the local government under the Vehicle Management Local Law 2021					
Council Co this Delega	nditions on ation:	All functions of the local government are delegated, with the exception of those requiring a resolution of Council.					
Compliance	e Links:	Nil.					
Record Kee	ping:	Exercise of a	uthority to be	recorded in CI	M9.		
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	15/06/2021	Council	108/2021	Item 11.1 Annual Review of Delegations		

## Part 3 – Building Act 2011 Delegations

## 3.1.1 Grant a Building Permit

Delegator:	Permit Authority (Local Government)						
Express Power to	Building Act 2011:						
Delegate:	127 Delegation: special permit authorities and local government						
Express Power or Duty Delegated:	Building Act 2011:  18 Further Information  20 Grant of building permit  22 Further grounds for not granting an application  27 Impose Conditions on Permit  Building Regulations 2012:						
	23 Application to extend time during which permit has effect. 24 Extension of time during which permit has effect. 26 Approval of new responsible person						
Delegate:	Chief Executive Officer						
Function:	Authority to require an applicant to provide any documentation or information required to determine a building permit application.						
	2. Authority to grant or refuse to grant a building permit.						
	Authority to impose, vary or revoke conditions on a building permit.						
	4. Authority to determine an application to extend time during which a building permit has effect:						
	a. subject to being satisfied that work for which the building permit was granted has not been completed; or						
	b. the extension is necessary to allow rectification of defects of works for which the permit was granted.						
	5. Authority to approve, or refuse to approve, an application for a new responsible person for a building permit.						
	6. Authority to impose any condition on the building permit extension that could have been imposed.						
Council Conditions on	Nil.						
this Delegation:							
Compliance Links:	Building Act 2011						
	119 Building and demolition permits – application for review by SAT 23 Time for deciding application for building or demolition permit 17 Uncertified application to be considered by building surveyor						
	Building Regulations 2012						
	25 Review of decision to refuse to extend time during which permit has effect (32(3)) – reviewable by SAT						
	Building Services (Registration Act) 2011 – Section 7						

		Home Building Contracts Act 1991 –				
		Part 3A, Divis	ion 2			
		Part 7, Divisio	on 2			
		Building and	Construction	Industry Traini	ng Levy Act 1990	
		Heritage Act	Heritage Act 2018			
Record Keep	oing:	Exercise of au	uthority to be	recorded in CI	M9.	
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	
3	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review	

#### 3.1.2 Grant a Demolition Permit

Delegator:	Permit Authority (Local Government)						
Express Power to	Building Act 2011:						
Delegate:	127 Delegation: special permit authorities and local government						
<b>Express Power or Duty</b>	Building Act 2011:						
Delegated:	18 Further Information						
	21 Grant of demolition permit						
	22 Further grounds for not granting an application						
	27 Impose Conditions on Permit						
	Building Regulations 2012:						
	23 Application to extend time during which permit has effect.						
	24 Extension of time during which permit has effect.						
	26 Approval of new responsible person						
Delegate:	Chief Executive Officer						
Function:	Authority to require an applicant to provide any documentation or information required to determine a demolition permit application.						
	2. Authority to grant or refuse to grant a demolition permit on the basis that all section 21(1) of the <i>Building Act 2011</i> requirements have been satisfied.						
	Authority to impose, vary or revoke conditions on a demolition permit.						
	4. Authority to determine an application to extend time during which a demolition permit has effect:						
	a. subject to being satisfied that work for which the demolition permit was granted has not been completed; or						
	b. the extension is necessary to allow rectification of defects of works for which the permit was granted.						
	5. Authority to approve, or refuse to approve, an application for a new responsible person for a demolition permit.						
	6. Authority to impose any condition on the demolition permit extension that could have been imposed under section 27 of the <i>Building Act 2011</i> .						
Council Conditions on	Nil.						
this Delegation:							
Compliance Links:	Building Act 2011						
	119 Building and demolition permits – application for review by SAT						
	23 Time for deciding application for building or demolition permit						
	Building Services (Complaint Resolution and Administration) Act 2011 Part 7, Division 2						
	Building and Construction Industry Training Levy Act 1990						
	Heritage Act 2018						

Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.			
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.
3	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review

## **3.1.3 Occupancy Permits and Building Approval Certificates**

Delegator:		Permit Autho	rity (Local Go	vernment)		
Express Pow	er to	Building Act 2011:				
Delegate:		127 Delegation: special permit authorities and local government				
<b>Express Pow</b>	er or Duty	Building Act 2	2011:			
Delegated:		55 Further in	formation			
				_	pproval certificate	
				permit author	ity	
			of period of			
		Building Regulations 2012:				
		40 Extension of period of duration of time limited occupancy permi building approval certificate				
		building appi	roval certifica	te		
Delegate:		Chief Execut	ive Officer			
Function:					provide any documentation determine an application.	
				fuse to grant o proval certifica	or to modify an occupancy late.	
			ty to impose, ncy permit.	add, vary or re	voke conditions on an	
		4. Authority to extend, or refuse to extend, the period in which an occupancy permit or modification or building approval certificate has effect.				
Council Cont		Nil.				
Compliance L		Building Act 2011				
		59 time for granting occupancy permit or building approval certificate				
		60 Notice of decision not to grant occupancy permit or grant building approval certificate				
		121 Occupancy permits and building approval certificates – application for review by SAT				
		Building Services (Complaint Resolution and Administration) Act 2011 Part 7, Division 2				
		Building and Construction Industry Training Levy Act 1990				
		Heritage Act 2018				
Record Keepi	ng:	Exercise of au	uthority to be	recorded in Cl	M9.	
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	
3	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review	

## 3.1.4 Designate employees as authorised persons, approved officers and authorised officers

Delegator:		Permit Autho	rity (Local Go	vernment)		
Express Po	wer to	Building Act 2		veriment)		
Delegate:	Wei to	_		rmit authoritie	s and local government	
	wer or Duty	127 Delegation: special permit authorities and local government  Building Act 2011:				
Delegated:		96 Authorised persons				
Delegateu.			•	f authorised pe	arson	
		Building Regi	•	i autiloriseu pe	615011	
				authorised offic	cars	
				adtionsed oni	CC13	
Delegate:		Chief Execut	ive Officer			
Function:		1. Authori	ty to designat	e an employee	e as an authorised person.	
		authoris	sed person or	give written no	ion of designation as an otice to an authorised person ed by that person.	
		3. Authority to appoint approved officers and authorised officers for the purposes of the <i>Building Act 2011</i> and <i>Building Regulations 2012</i> .				
Council Co		Decisions under this delegated authority should be in accordance with 5 of the <i>Building Regulations 2012</i> .				
Compliance	Links:	Building Act 2011:				
		97 requires each person designated as an authorised person must have an identity card.				
		Building Regulations 2012				
		5A Authorised persons				
		70 Approved officers and authorised officers				
Record Kee	ping:	Exercise of au	uthority to be	recorded in Cl	M9.	
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review	

## 3.1.5 **Building Orders**

Delegator:	Permit Authority (Local Government)							
Express Power to	Building Act 2011:							
Delegate:	127 Delegation: special permit authorities and local government							
<b>Express Power or Duty</b>	Building Act 2011:							
Delegated:	110 A permit authority may make a building order							
	111 Notice of proposed building order other than building order (emergency)							
	(emergency)  117 A permit authority may revoke a building order or notify that it							
	remains in effect							
	118 Permit authority may give effect to building order if non-							
	compliance							
	133 A permit authority may commence a prosecution for an offence							
	against this Act							
Delegate:	Chief Executive Officer							
Function:	1. Authority to make Building Orders in relation to:							
	a. Building work							
	b. Demolition work							
	c. An existing building or incidental structure.							
	2. Authority to give notice of a proposed building order and							
	consider submissions received in response and determine							
	actions.							
	3. Authority to revoke a building order.							
	4. If there is non-compliance with a building order, authority to cause an authorised person to:							
	a. take any action specified in the order ; or							
	b. commence or complete any work specified in the order; or							
	c. if any specified action was required by the order to cease, to take such steps as are reasonable to cause the action to cease.							
	5. Authority to take court action to recover as a debt, reasonable costs and expense incurred in doing anything in regard to non-compliance with a building order.							
	6. Authority to initiate a prosecution pursuant to section 133(1) for non-compliance with a building order made pursuant to section 110 of the Building Act 2011.							
Council Conditions on this Delegation:	Decisions under this delegated authority should be in accordance with 5 of the <i>Building Regulations 2012</i> .							
Compliance Links:	Building Act 2011:							
	Section 111 Notice of proposed building order other than building order (emergency)							
	Section 112 Content of building order							

		Section 113 Limitation on effect of building order				
		Section 114 S	Section 114 Service of building order			
Part 9 Review - 122 Building or				ng orders – app	olication for review by SAT	
Record Keep	oing:	Exercise of a	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.			
Manaian		_				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
version 1		<b>Date</b> 21/5/2019	Authority		Key Changes/Notes  Adopted.	

## 3.1.6 Inspection and Copies of Building Records

<b>Delegator:</b>		Permit Autho	Permit Authority (Local Government)					
<b>Express Pow</b>	er to	Building Act 2011:						
Delegate:		127 Delegation	127 Delegation: special permit authorities and local government					
<b>Express Pow</b>	er or Duty	Building Act 2	2011:					
Delegated:		131 Inspectio	on, copies of b	ouilding record	S			
Delegate: Chief Executive Officer								
Function:	<b>Function:</b> Authority to determine an application from an interested points inspect and copy a building record.			om an interested person to				
<b>Council Con</b>	ditions on	Nil.						
this Delegat	ion:							
Compliance	Links:	Building Act 2011 - 146 Confidentiality						
Record Keep	ing:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.						
Version	Approved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes			
	Amended,			Number				
	Rescinded							
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.			
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.			

## 3.1.7 Referrals and Issuing Certificates

Delegator:		Permit Autho	ority (Local Go	overnment)		
Express Po	wer to	Building Act 2011:				
Delegate:		127 Delegation: special permit authorities and local government				
Express Po	wer or Duty	Building Act	2011:			
Delegated:		145 Local Go	vernment Fui	nctions		
Delegate:	chief Executive Officer					
Function:			-		ations under 17(1) to a yed by the local government.	
Construction C				o issue a certificate for Design Compliance, on Compliance or Building Compliance whether or not object of the application is located in the Town's		
Council Co	nditions on ition:	Nil.	Nil.			
Compliance		Building Act	2011			
Record Kee	ping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	

### 3.1.8 Private Pool Barrier – Alternative and Performance Solutions

Delegator:		Permit Authority (Local Government)				
Express Pov	ver to	Building Act	2011:			
Delegate:		127 Delegati	ion: special pe	ermit authoritie	s and local government	
<b>Express Pov</b>	ver or Duty	Building Reg	ulations 2012.	•		
Delegated:		51 Approval:	s by permit au	ıthority		
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer				
Function:		gate or the alte	1. Authority to approve requirements alternative to a fence, wall, gate or other component included in the barrier, if satisfied that the alternative requirements will restrict access by young children as effectively as if there were compliance with AS 1926.1.			
		AS 192 structur owner , fence o	2. Authority to approve a door for the purposes of compliance with AS 1926.1, where a fence or barrier would cause significant structural or other problem which is beyond the control of the owner / occupier or the pool is totally enclosed by a building or a fence or barrier between the building and pool would create a significant access problem for a person with a disability.			
		Authority to approve a performance solution to a Building Code pool barrier requirement if satisfied that the performance solution complies with the relevant performance requirement.				
			ove where the		requirements in functions 1 ria are considered to have not	
Council Cor this Delega		Nil.				
Compliance	Links:	Building Act 2011				
Record Keep	ping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	
3	Amended	16/7/2019	Council	134/2019	Item 11.2	

### 3.1.9 Smoke Alarms – Alternative Solutions

Delegator:		Permit Autho	ority (Local Go	overnment)		
Express Pov	ver to	Building Act 2011:				
Delegate:	vei to	127 Delegation: special permit authorities and local government				
Express Pov	vor or Duty	Building Regulations 2012:				
-	ver or Duty	, ,		e building solut	tion approval)	
Delegated:			•	9	powered smoke alarms	
		01 LOCAL GOV	четппент аррі	roval of Dattery	powered smoke alarms	
Delegate:		Chief Execu	tive Officer			
Function:		1. Authori	ty to approve	alternative bu	ilding solutions which meet	
		the per	formance req	uirement of the	e Building Code relating to fire	
		detection	on and early v	varning.		
		2. Authori	ity to annrove	or refuse to ar	oprove a battery powered	
					form of an application for	
		such ap		acterrinic the	ionii oi an application foi	
			,		ng solutions which do not	
		meet the performance requirement of the Building Code relating				
		to fire o	detection and	early warning.		
Council Con	ditions on	Nil.				
this Delegat						
Compliance		Building Act	2011			
Record Keep	ing:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes	
	Amended,			Number		
	Rescinded					
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO	
					conditions added.	
3	Amended	16/7/2019	Council	134/2019	Item 11.2	
	1			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1	

### Part 4 - Bush Fires Act 1954

#### **Division 4.1 – Council to CEO and other Officers**

## 4.1.1 Control of Operations Likely to Create Bush Fire Danger

Delegator:		Local Govern	nment			
Express Power to	0	Bush Fires A	ct 1954:			
Delegate:		48 Delegation	on by local gov	vernment		
<b>Express Power o</b>	r Duty	Bush Fires A	ct 1954:			
Delegated:		27D Require	ments for carr	iage and depo	sit of incendiary material	
		Bush Fires Re	egulations 195	<b>4</b> :		
				pparatus, use		
		39CA Bee sn	noker devices,	use of in restri	cted or prohibited burning	
		times etc.				
		39D Explosiv				
		39E Firework				
Delegate:		Chief Execu				
Delegate.			Fire Control C			
				ontrol Officer		
Function:			, ,		sh Fire Control Officer	
			ng matters ne	cessary for the	prevention of fire arising	
		from:				
		a. a	person operat	ing a bee smol	ker device during a prescribed	
		period.				
		·				
		b. a person operating welding apparatus, a power operated abrasive cutting disc.				
		abrasive cutting disc.				
		c. a person using explosives.				
		d. a person using fireworks.				
		2. Authority to determine directions or requirements for the				
		carriage and deposit of incendiary materials (hot or burning ash,				
		cinders, hot furnace refuse, or any combustible matter that is				
		burning). Note: this authority is also prescribed to a Bush Fire				
		Control Officer, a Bush Fire Liaison Officer or an authorised CALM				
		Act off	cer.			
Council Condition	ns on	Nil.				
this Delegation:		T VIII.				
Compliance Links	:	Bush Fires Act 1954				
Record Keeping:		Exercise of a	uthority to be	recorded in Cl	M9.	
Version Ap	proved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes	
I -	nended,			Number		
	scinded					
1 Ap	proved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	

#### 4.1.2 Firebreaks

Delegator:		Local Gove	Local Government				
Express Pow	ver to	Bush Fires	Act 1954:				
Delegate:		48 Delegat	ion by local gov	/ernment			
<b>Express Pow</b>	ver or Duty	Bush Fires	Act 1954:				
Delegated:		_	33 Local government may require occupier of land to plough or clear fire-breaks				
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer					
Function:		or all	1. Authority to give written notice to an owner or occupier of land or all owners or occupiers of land within the District, requiring, to the satisfaction of the Town:				
			clearing of fireb n the notice; ar		mined necessary and specified		
		1	b. act in respect to anything which is on the land and is or is likely to be conducive to the outbreak of a bush fire or the spread or extension of a bush fire; and				
		c. as a separate or coordinated action with any other person carry out similar actions.					
		2. Authority to direct a Bush Fire Control Officer or any other employee to enter onto the land of an owner or occupier to carry out the requisitions of the notice which have not been complied with.					
		the ac	•	•	expenses incurred in doing to carry out the requisitions		
Council Con this Delegat		Nil.					
Compliance		Bush Fires Act 1954					
Record Keep	ing:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		

## 4.1.3 Appoint Bush Fire Control Officers and Fire Weather Officer

Delegator:		Local Government					
<b>Express Pow</b>	ver to	Bush Fires Act 1954:					
Delegate:		48 Delegation by local government					
<b>Express Pow</b>	ver or Duty	Bush Fires Act 1954:					
Delegated:		38 Local Government may appoint bush fire control officer					
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer					
Function:		1. Authority to appoint persons to be Bush Fire Control Officers for the purposes of the <i>Bush Fires Act 1954</i> ; and					
			a. Of those Officers, appoint 2 as the Chief Bush Fire Control Officer and Deputy Chief Bush Fire Control Officer; and				
		b. Determine the respective seniority of the other Bush Fire Officers so appointed.					
		2. Authority to issue directions to a Bush Fire Control Officer to burn on or at the margins of a road reserve under the care, control and management of the Town.					
		3. Authority to appoint a Fire Weather Officer, selected from senior Bush Fire Control Officers previously appointed and where more than one Fire Weather Officer is appointed, define a part of the District in which each Fire Weather Officer shall have exclusive right to exercise the powers of section 38(17).					
		4. Authority to appoint deputy Fire Weather Officer/s as considered necessary and where two or more deputies are appointed, determine seniority.					
Council Conditions on this Delegation:		Nil.					
Compliance Links:		Bush Fires Act 1954					
Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		

## 4.1.4 Recovery of Expenses Incurred through Contraventions of this Act

Delegator:		Local Government				
<b>Express Pow</b>	er to	Bush Fires Act 1954:				
Delegate:		48 Delegation by local government				
<b>Express Pow</b>	er or Duty	Bush Fires Ac	t 1954:			
Delegated:		58 General penalty and recovery of expenses incurred				
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer				
		Chief Bush Fire Control Officer				
Function:		Authority to recover expenses incurred as a result of an offence				
		against the Bush Fires Act, being expenses incurred through the				
		fulfilment of a duty or doing anything for which the Act empowered or				
		required the Town or those on behalf of the Town to do.				
Council Conditions on		Nil.				
this Delegation:						
Compliance Links:		Bush Fires Act 1954				
Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes	
	Amended,			Number		
	Rescinded					
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	

#### 4.1.5 Prosecution of Offences

Delegator:		Local Government				
<b>Express Pov</b>	ver to	Bush Fires Act 1954:				
Delegate:		48 Delegation	n by local gov	ernment		
<b>Express Pov</b>	ver or Duty	Bush Fires Ac	t 1954:			
Delegated:		59 Prosecution of offences				
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer				
Delegate.		Chief Bush Fire Control Officer				
Function:		Authority to institute and carry on proceedings against a person for an offence alleged to be committed against this Act.				
Council Conditions on		Nil.				
this Delegation:						
Compliance Links:		Bush Fires Act 1954:				
		65 Proof of certain matters				
		66 Proof of ownership or occupancy				
Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	

## 4.1.6 Authority to Serve Infringement Notices

Delegator:		Local Government					
<b>Express Pov</b>	ver to	Bush Fires Act 1954:					
Delegate:		48 Delegation by local government					
Express Pov	ver or Duty	Bush Fires Ac	t 1954:				
Delegated:		59A Alternative procedure – infringement notices					
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer					
		Chief Bush Fire Control Officer					
		Deputy Chief Bush Fire Control Officer					
		Bush Fire Control Officer					
Function:		Authority to serve an infringement notice for an offence against this					
		Act.					
Council Conditions on		Nil.					
this Delegation:							
Compliance	Compliance Links:		Bush Fires Act 1954:				
	·		65 Proof of certain matters				
		66 Proof of ownership or occupancy					
Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes		
	Amended,			Number			
	Rescinded						
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		

## 4.1.7 Withdrawal of Infringement Notices

Delegator:		Local Government				
<b>Express Pow</b>	er to	Bush Fires Ac	t 1954:			
Delegate:		48 Delegation	n by local gov	ernment		
Express Power or Duty		Bush Fires Act 1954:				
Delegated:		59A Alternative procedure – infringement notices				
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer				
Function:		Authority to withdraw an infringement notice for an offence against this Act.				
Council Conditions on		Nil.				
this Delegation:						
Compliance Links:		Bush Fires Act 1954:				
·		65 Proof of certain matters				
		66 Proof of ownership or occupancy				
Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes	
	Amended,			Number		
	Rescinded					
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review	

#### Part 5 - Cat Act 2011

#### **Division 5.1 – Council to CEO**

#### **5.1.1 Cat Registrations**

Delegator:	Local Government							
Express Power to	Cat Act 2011:							
Delegate:	44 Delegation by local government							
Express Power or Duty	Cat Act 2011:							
Delegated:	9 Registration							
	10 Cancellation of registration							
	10 Cancellation of registration 11 Registration numbers, certificates and tags							
	Cat Regulations 2012							
	Schedule 3, clause 1(4) Fees Payable							
Delegate:	Chief Executive Officer							
Function:	Authority to grant, or refuse to grant, a cat registration or renewal of a cat registration.							
	<ol> <li>Authority to refuse to consider an application for registration or renewal where an applicant does not comply with a requirement to give any document or information required to determine the application.</li> </ol>							
	3. Authority to cancel a cat registration.							
	<ol> <li>Authority to give the cat owner a new registration certificate or tag, if satisfied that the original has been stolen, lost, damaged or destroyed.</li> </ol>							
	5. Authority to reduce or waive a registration or approval to breed fee, in respect of any individual cat or any class of cats within the Town's District.							
Council Conditions on this Delegation:	Notices of decisions must include advice as to Objection and Review rights in accordance with Part 4, Division 5 of the <i>Cat Act 2011</i> .							
Compliance Links:	Cat Regulations 2012							
	11 Application for registration prescribes the Form of applications for registration. 12 Period of registration 13 Changes in registration 14 Registration certificate 15 Registration tags							
	Decisions are subject to Objection and Review by the State Administration Tribunal rights – refer Part 4, Division 5 of the <i>Cat Act</i> 2011.							
Record Keeping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.							

Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.
3	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review
4	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates review.
5	Amended	28/07/2021	CEO	D21/62996	New sub-delegates added.
5	Amended	12/11/2021	CEO	D21/89662	New sub-delegate added
6	Amended	03/02/2022	CEO	D22/6422	New sub-delegate added
7	Amended	16/02/2022	CEO	D22/09092	New sub-delegate added

#### 5.1.2 Cat Control Notice

Delegator	r:	Local Governme	ent			
Express P	ower to	Cat Act 2011:				
Delegate:		44 Delegation b	y local governr	nent		
<b>Express P</b>	ower or Duty	Cat Act 2011:				
Delegated	d:	26 Cat control r	notice may be g	iven to cat ow	ner	
Delegate:	:	Chief Executive	e Officer			
Function:		Authority to giv		•	son who is the owner of a	
Council C this Deleg	onditions on gation:	Nil.				
Compliand	ce Links:	Cat Regulations	2012			
		20 Cat control r	20 Cat control notice, prescribes the Form of the notice			
Record Ke	eping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	
3	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review	
4	Amended	28/06/2021	28/06/2021 CEO D21/52148		Annual sub-delegates review.	
5	Amended	12/11/2021	CEO	D21/89662	New sub-delegate added	
6	Amended	03/02/2022	CEO	D22/6422	New sub-delegate added	

## **5.1.4** Appoint Authorised Persons

<b>Delegator:</b>		Local Govern	ment				
<b>Express Pow</b>	er to	Cat Act 2011:	Cat Act 2011:				
Delegate:		44 Delegation	າ by local gov	ernment			
<b>Express Pow</b>	er or Duty	Cat Act 2011:	Cat Act 2011:				
Delegated:		48 Authorised	d persons				
Delegate:		Chief Executive Officer					
Function:		Authority to appoint authorised persons by issuing a certificate of authorisation.					
Council Con	ditions on	Nil.					
this Delegat	ion:						
Compliance I	inks:	N/A					
Record Keepi	ing:	Exercise of au	ıthority to be	recorded in Cl	M9.		
Version	Approved,	ved, Date Authority Resolution Key Change			Key Changes/Notes		
	Amended,	Number					
	Rescinded						
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		

# 5.1.5 Applications to Keep Additional Cats

Delegator	•	Local Governmen	t			
Express Po	ower to	Cat Act 2011:				
Delegate:		44 Delegation by	local governr	ment		
Express Po	ower or Duty	Cat (Uniform Loca	al Provisions) I	Regulations 20	13:	
Delegated	<b>:</b>	8 Application to k	•			
		9 Grant of approv	al to keep ad	ditional numbe	er of cats	
Delegate:		Chief Executive	Officer			
Function:		,	require any d determine an		dditional information	
		not comply	2. Authority to refuse to consider an application if the applicant does not comply with a requirement to provide any document or information required to determine an application.			
		specified in and to deter	an applicatior mine any con	n to be kept at adition reasona	r additional number of cats the prescribed premises bly necessary to ensure number of cats.	
Council Co this Deleg	onditions on ation:	Notices of decisions must include advice as to Review rights in accordance with 11 of the <i>Cat (Uniform Local Provisions) Regulations</i> 2013.				
Compliance	e Links:	Cat (Uniform Local Health Local Law		Regulations 20	13	
Record Kee	eping:	Exercise of author	rity to be reco	orded in CM9.		
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	
3	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review	
4	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates review.	

## Part 6 - Dog Act 1976

#### **Division 6.1 – Council to CEO**

#### **6.1.1** Refuse or Cancel Registration

Delegator:	Local Government						
Express Power to	Dog Act 1976:						
Delegate:	10AA Delegation of local government powers and duties						
Express Power or Duty	Dog Act 1976:						
Delegated:	15 Registration periods and fees						
	16 Registration procedure						
	17A If no application for registration made						
	17 Refusal or cancellation of registration						
Delegate:	Chief Executive Officer						
Function:	Authority to determine to refuse a dog registration and refund the fee, if any.						
	2. Authority to direct the registration officer to refuse to effect or renew or to cancel the registration of a dog, and to give notice of such decisions, where:						
	a. the applicant, owner or registered owner has been convicted of an offence or paid a modified penalty within the past 3-years in respect of 2 or more offences against this Act, the Cat Act 2011 or the Animal Welfare Act 2002; or						
	b. the dog is determined to be destructive, unduly mischievous or to be suffering from a contagious or infectious disease or						
	c. the delegate is not satisfied that the dog is or will be effectively confined in or at premises where the dog is ordinarily kept						
	d. the dog is required to be microchipped but is not microchipped; or						
	e. the dog is a dangerous dog.						
	3. Authority to discount or waive a registration fee, including a concessional fee, for any individual dog or any class of dogs within the Town's District.						
Council Conditions on this Delegation:	The Chief Executive Officer may further delegate (sub-delegate) to employees which the CEO has determined as being suitably capable of fulfilling the powers and duties contained in this Delegation.						
Compliance Links:	Dog Act 1976 17A If no application for registration made – procedure for giving notice of decision under s.16(3)						
	Note – Decisions under this delegation may be referred for review by the State Administration Tribunal – 16A, 17(4) and (6)						

		Dog Local Law 2018			
Record Kee	Record Keeping: Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.
3	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review

#### 6.1.2 Seize Dog

Delegator	:	Local Government				
Express Po		Dog Act 1976:				
Delegate:		10AA Delegat	ion of local go	overnment pov	vers and duties	
Express Po	ower or Duty	Dog Act 1976:	_			
Delegated	<b>:</b>	15 Registratio	n periods and	l fees		
		16 Registratio	n procedure			
				gistration mad	e	
		17 Refusal or	cancellation o	of registration		
Delegate:		Chief Executive	Officer			
Function:  1. Authority to apply to a Justice of the Peace for an order to dog where, following a decision to refuse or cancel a regi and the applicant / owner has not applied to the State Administration Tribunal for the decision to be reviewed.  2. Authority, following seizure, to determine to cause the dodetained or destroyed or otherwise disposed of as though be found in contravention of section 31, 32 or 33A and has been claimed.				e or cancel a registration ed to the State to be reviewed.  The to cause the dog to be osed of as though it had		
this Deleg	onditions on ation:		the CEO has	determined as	ate (sub-delegate) to being suitably capable of his Delegation.	
Complianc	e Links:	Dog Act 1976  17A If no application for registration made – procedure for giving notice of decision under s.16(3)				
		Note – Decisions the State Adminis			pe referred for review by and (6)	
		Dog Local Law 2018				
Record Kee	eping:	Exercise of author		orded in CM9.		
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	
3	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review	
4	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates review.	

## **6.1.3** Appoint Authorised Persons

Dalamatam		La sal Carre				
Delegator:		Local Govern				
Express Por	wer to	Dog Act 1976:				
<b>Delegate:</b> 10AA Delegation of local government powers and					wers and duties	
Express Por	wer or Duty	Dog Act 1976	5:			
Delegated:		11 Staff and	Services			
Delegate:		Chief Execut	tive Officer			
Function:				_	fficers to exercise the powers ion Officer by this Act.	
				authorised per orised person	sons to exercise the powers by this Act.	
Council Co		Nil.				
this Delega	tion:					
Compliance	Links:	Dog Act 1976				
·		Dog Local La	w 2018			
Record Keep	oing:	Exercise of a	uthority to be	recorded in Cl	M9.	
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	

## 6.1.4 Recovery of Moneys Due Under this Act

Delegator:		Local Govern	ment			
Express Po	wer to	Dog Act 1976	5:			
Delegate:		10AA Delega	tion of local	government po	wers and duties	
Express Por	wer or Duty	Dog Act 1976	5:			
Delegated:		29 Power to seize dogs				
Delegate:		Chief Execut	tive Officer			
Function:				eys, in a court o	f competent jurisdiction, due is liable.	
<b>Council Conditions on this Delegation:</b> The Chief Executive Officer may further delegate (sub-delegate employees which the CEO has determined as being suitably fulfilling the powers and duties contained in this Delegation.				d as being suitably capable of		
Compliance	Links:	Dog Act 1976	5			
		Includes reco	overy of expe	nses relevant to	):	
		30A(3) Operator of dog management facility may have dog microchipped at owner's expense				
		33M Local government expenses to be recoverable.				
		47 Veterinary service expenses recoverable from local government				
		Dog Regulations 2013				
		31 Local gov	al government expenses as to dangerous dogs (declared)			
		Dog Local La	w 2018			
Record Kee	oing:	Exercise of a	uthority to be	recorded in Cl	M9.	
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	
3	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review	
4	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates review.	

# 6.1.5 Dispose of or Sell Dogs Liable to be Destroyed

Delegator		Local Governmen	t		
Express Po	ower to	Dog Act 1976:			
Delegate:		10AA Delegat	ion of local go	overnment pov	vers and duties
<b>Express Power or Duty</b> Dog Act 1976:					
Delegated	<b>:</b>	29 Power to s	eize dogs		
Delegate:		Chief Executive	Officer		
Function:		Authority to dispo	ose of or sell a	a dog which is	liable to be destroyed.
Council Co this Deleg	onditions on ation:	<ol> <li>The Chief Executive Officer may further delegate (sub-delegate) to employees which the CEO has determined as being suitably capable of fulfilling the powers and duties contained in this Delegation.</li> <li>Proceeds from the sale of dogs are to be directed into the Municipal Fund.</li> </ol>			ed as being suitably es contained in this
Complianc	e Links:	Dog Act 1976 Dog Local Law 20	18		
Record Kee	eping:	Exercise of author	rity to be reco	rded in CM9.	
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.
2	Amended	28/6/2019 CEO - Sub			Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.
3	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review
4	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates review.

# 6.1.6 Dangerous Dog Declared or Seized – Deal with Objections and Determine when to Revoke

<b>Delegator:</b>		Local Government					
Express Po	wer to	Dog Act 1976:					
Delegate:		10AA Delegation	n of local gover	rnment powers	and duties		
Express Po Delegated:	wer or Duty	Dog Act 1976:  33F Owners to be notified of making of declaration  33G Seizure and destruction  33H Local government may revoke declaration or proposal to destroy					
Delegate:		Chief Executive	Officer				
Function:			o consider and o the declaration		either dismiss or uphold an ous dog.		
			o consider and o seizure of a c		either dismiss or uphold an		
		3. Authority to revoke a declaration of a dangerous dog or revok notice proposing to cause a dog to be destroyed, only where satisfied that the dog can be kept without likelihood of any contravention of this Act.					
		declaration the dog a	or notice, requ	uire the owner viour and traini	lication to revoke a of the dog to attend with ng or otherwise of the dog.		
Council Co this Delega	nditions on ation:	<ol> <li>The Chief Executive Officer may further delegate (sub-delegate) to employees which the CEO has determined as being suitably capable of fulfilling the powers and duties contained in this Delegation.</li> <li>Delegation not to be exercised by Officer who declared a dog to be a dangerous dog.</li> </ol>					
Compliance	Links:	Dog Act 1976 Dog Local Law 2018					
		the State Admin	istration Tribur	nal.	pe referred for review by		
Record Kee	ping:	Exercise of author	ority to be reco	rded in CM9.			
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.		
3	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review		
4	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates review.		

# 6.1.7 Deal with Objection to Notice to Revoke Dangerous Dog Declaration or Destruction Notice

Delegator:		Local Governmen	t			
Express Po	wer to	Dog Act 1976:				
Delegate:		10AA Delegation	of local gove	rnment powers	and duties	
-	wer or Duty	Dog Act 1976:				
Delegated	<u>:                                    </u>	33H Local govern	ment may rev	oke declaratio	n or proposal to destroy	
Delegate:		Chief Executive (	Officer			
Function:		Authority to consi objection to a dec			dismiss or uphold an	
		a. a notice decl	aring a dog to	o be dangerou	s; or	
		b. a notice prop	oosing to caus	se a dog to be	destroyed.	
	<ol> <li>The Chief Executive Officer may further delegate (sub-delegation:</li> <li>The Chief Executive Officer may further delegate (sub-delegation)</li> <li>a mployees which the CEO has determined as being suitable of fulfilling the powers and duties contained in this Delegation not to be exercised by Officer who declared a a dangerous dog.</li> </ol>				d as being suitably capable ned in this Delegation.	
Compliance	e Links:	Dog Act 1976 Dog Local Law 2018  Note – Decisions under this delegation may be referred for review by the State Administration Tribunal.				
Record Kee	ping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019 CEO - Sub-delegates and CEC conditions added.				
3	Amended	01/07/2020	CEO	-	Annual Sub-delegate Review	
4	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates review.	

## 6.1.8 Determine Recoverable Expenses for Dangerous Dog Declaration

Delegator		Local Governme	nt			
Express Po	ower to	Dog Act 1976:				
Delegate:		10AA Delegation	n of local gove	rnment powers	and duties	
Express Po	wer or Duty	Dog Act 1976:				
Delegated	:	33M(1)(a) Local	Government ex	kpenses to be r	recoverable	
Delegate:		Chief Executive	Officer			
Function:  Authority to determine the reasonable charge to be the time of payment of the registration fee under s maximum amount prescribed, having regard to the by the Local Government in making inquiries, investinspections concerning the behaviour of a dog decidangerous.			nder section 15, up to any to the expenses incurred investigations and			
Council Co this Deleg	onditions on ation:	The Chief Executive Officer may further delegate (sub-delegate) to employees which the CEO has determined as being suitably capable of fulfilling the powers and duties contained in this Delegation.				
Complianc	e Links:	Dog Act 1976 Dog Local Law 2018  Note – Decisions under this delegation may be referred for review by the State Administration Tribunal.				
Record Kee	eping:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019 CEO - Sub-delegates and CE conditions added.				
3	Amended	01/07/2020 CEO - Annual Sub-delegate Review				
4	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates review.	

## 6.1.9 Grant an Exemption to Keep More Than 2 Dogs

Delegator	:	Local Governme	Local Government					
Express Po		Dog Act 1976:						
Delegate:		10AA Delegatio	n of local gove	rnment powers	s and duties			
Express Po	ower or Duty	Dog Act 1976:						
Delegated	l:	26(3) Limitation	s as to number	S				
Delegate:		Chief Executive	e Officer					
Function:		, ,	t at a premise, a	as set out in cla	tion of the number of ause 3.3 of the <i>Dog Local</i> otion.			
Council Co	onditions on	1. Exemptions	:					
this Deleg	ation:	•	•		ncluding a condition that it the exemption; and			
		b. cannot	authorise the k	eeping in or at	those premises of —			
		i. m	ore than 4 dogs	s that have rea	ched 3 months of age; or			
		ii. a dog under that age unless it is a pup of a dog whose keeping is authorised by the exemption; and						
		c. may be revoked or varied at any time.						
		2. The Chief Executive Officer may further delegate (sub-delegate) to employees which the CEO has determined as being suitably capable of fulfilling the powers and duties contained in this Delegation.						
Complianc	e Links:	Dog Act 1976						
•		Dog Local Law 2018						
		Note – Decisions under this delegation may be referred for review by the State Administration Tribunal.						
Record Ke	eping:	Exercise of auth	ority to be reco	orded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Date Authority Resolution Number Key Changes/Notes					
1	Approved	15/06/2021	Council	108/2021	Item 11.1 Annual Review of Delegations			
2	Amended	28/06/2021	CEO	D21/52148	Annual sub-delegates review.			

## Part 7 - Food Act 2008 Delegations

Note: There is no power of sub-delegation under the Food Act 2008, all delegations are made directly by Council to employees.

## **Division 1 – Council to Employees**

#### 7.1.1 Determine Compensation

Delegator:		Enforcement Agency (Local Government)				
Express Powe	r to	Food Act 200				
Delegate:		118 Function	s of enforcem	ient agencies a	nd delegation	
Express Powe	r or Duty	Food Act 200		<u> </u>		
Delegated:	,	56 Compensa	ation to be pa	id in certain ci	rcumstances	
3		70 Compensa	•			
5.1.4		Chief Execut	ive Officer			
Delegate:		Chief Comm	unity Planne	r		
Function:		to any ite the item  2. Authority person o has suffe	person on whom a prohibition notice has been served and who has suffered loss as the result of the making of the order and who considers that there were insufficient grounds for making the			
Council Cond this Delegation		<ol> <li>In accordance with 118(3)(b), this delegation is subject to relevant Department of Health CEO Guidelines, as amended from time to time.</li> <li>Compensation under this delegation may only be determined upon documented losses up to a maximum of \$1,000.</li> </ol>				
		Compensation requests above this value are to be reported to Council.				
Compliance Li	nks:	Food Act 2008  Note – Decisions under this delegation may be referred for review by the State Administration Tribunal.				
Record Keeping:				recorded in Cl	м9.	
	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	

#### 7.1.2 Prohibition Orders

Delegator:		Enforcement Agency (Local Government)					
Express Pov	wer to	Food Act 2008:					
Delegate:		118 Functions of enforcement agencies and delegation					
Express Pov	wer or Duty	Food Act 200	8:				
<b>Delegated:</b>		65 Prohibitio	n orders				
		66 Certificate	of clearance	to be given in	certain circumstances		
		67 Request fo	or re-inspection	on			
Delegate:		Chief Execut	tive Officer				
Delegate.		Chief Comm	unity Planne	r			
		Manager De	velopment S	ervices			
		Principal En	vironmental	Health Office	•		
Function:					r on the proprietor of a food e Food Act 2008.		
		demonst relevant  3. Authority on whom	rates complia improvement / to give writt n a prohibition	nce with a prol notices. en notice to pr n order has bee	cance, where inspection hibition order and any oprietor of a food business en served of the decision not an inspection.		
Council Co	nditions on	In accordance with 118(3)(b) this delegation is subject to relevant					
this Delega		In accordance with 118(3)(b), this delegation is subject to relevant Department of Health CEO Guidelines, as amended from time to time.					
Compliance	Links:	Food Act 2008  Note – Decisions under this delegation may be referred for review by the State Administration Tribunal.					
Record Keep	oing:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
		•	•				

## 7.1.3 Food Business Registrations

Delegator:		Enforcement	Agency (Loca	l Government)			
<b>Express Power to</b>	0	Food Act 200					
Delegate:		118 Function	118 Functions of enforcement agencies and delegation				
<b>Express Power o</b>	or Duty	Food Act 200	<b>8</b> :				
Delegated:		110 Registra	tion of food b	ousiness			
		112 Variation	n of condition	is or cancellation	on of registration of food		
		businesses					
Delegate:		Chief Execut	ive Officer				
Delegate.			unity Planne				
		_	velopment S				
		Principal Env	/ironmental	Health Office	•		
Function:			•		nd determine registration of a		
					tion with or without		
		Conditio	ons or retuse t	he registration			
				conditions or o	cancel the registration of a		
		food bu	siness.				
Council Condition	ons on	In accordance with 118(3)(b), this delegation is subject to relevant					
this Delegation:		Department of Health CEO Guidelines, as amended from time to time,					
		including but not limited to:					
		Food Act 2008 Regulatory Guideline No.1 Introduction of					
		Regulatory Food Safety Auditing in WA					
		Food Unit Fact Sheet 8 – Guide to Regulatory Guideline No.1					
		WA Priority Classification System					
		Verification of Food Safety Program Guideline					
Compliance Links	 S:	Food Act 2008					
·		/					
		Note – Decisions under this delegation may be referred for review by					
		the State Administration Tribunal.					
Record Keeping:	Record Keeping:		ıthority to be	recorded in CI	M9.		
	proved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes		
	nended,			Number			
Re	scinded						
1 Ap	proved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		

# 7.1.4 Appoint Authorised Officers and Designated Officers

Delegator:		Enforcement Agency (Local Government)				
Express Pow	er to	Food Act 200				
Delegate:		118 Functions of enforcement agencies and delegation				
Express Pow	er or Duty	Food Act 200		<u> </u>		
Delegated:			nent of autho	rised officers		
		126 Infringen				
		_				
Delegate:		Chief Execut	ive Officer			
Function:			ty to appoint es of the <i>Food</i>	•	an authorised officer for the	
		122(2) o a Desigi	of this Act or t	he 24(1) of the for the purpos	Officer appointed under Public Health Act 2016, to be es of issuing Infringement	
		3. Authority to appoint an Authorised Officer to be a Designated Officer (who is prohibited by 126(13) from also being a Designated Officer for the purpose of issuing infringements), for the purpose of extending the time for payment of modified penalties 126(6) and determining withdrawal of an infringement notice 126(7).				
Council Conthis Delegat		In accordance with 118(3)(b), this delegation is subject to relevant Department of Health CEO Guidelines, as amended from time to time, including but not limited to:				
		<ul> <li>Appointment of Authorised Officers as Meat Inspectors</li> <li>Appointment of Authorised Officers</li> <li>Appointment of Authorised Officers – Designated Officers only</li> <li>Appointment of Authorised Officers – Appointment of persons to assist with the discharge of duties of an Authorised Officer</li> </ul>				
Compliance I	Links:	Food Act 2008 122(3) requires an Enforcement Agency to maintain a list of appointed authorised officers				
				ment Agency t f Authority as p	o provide each Authorised prescribed	
Record Keep	ing:	Exercise of au	thority to be	recorded in CI	м9.	
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	

## **7.1.5 Debt Recovery and Prosecutions**

		F (	A (1	1.6			
Delegator:				l Government)			
Express Po	wer to	Food Act 2008:					
Delegate:		118 Function	118 Functions of enforcement agencies and delegation				
Express Po	wer or Duty	Food Act 200	<i>8</i> :				
Delegated:		54 Cost of de	estruction or o	disposal of forf	eited item		
		125 Institutio	n of proceed	ings			
Dologoto		Chief Execut	tive Officer				
Delegate:		Chief Comm	unity Planne	r			
		Manager De	velopment S	ervices			
		Principal En	vironmental	Health Office	r		
Function:		1. Authori	ty to recover	costs incurred	in connection with the lawful		
		destruct	tion or dispos	al of an item (s	seized) including any storage		
		costs ar	costs and the costs of any subsequent proceedings in a court of				
		competent jurisdiction.					
		2. Authority to institute proceedings for an offence under the <i>Food</i>					
		Act 200	<b>8</b> .				
Council Co	nditions on	In accordance	e with 118(3)(	b), this delegat	tion is subject to relevant		
this Delega	ition:	Department of	of Health CEC	Guidelines, as	s amended from time to time.		
Compliance	Linker	Food Act 200	0				
Compliance					140		
Record Keep	ping:	Exercise of al	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version Approved,		Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes		
Amended,				Number			
	Rescinded						
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
					•		

#### 7.1.6 Food Businesses List – Public Access

Delegator:		Enforcement	Agency (Loca	l Government)	
<b>Express Power to</b> Food Act 2008:					
Delegate:		118 Function	s of enforcem	ent agencies a	and delegation
<b>Express Pow</b>	er or Duty	Food Act 200	8:		
Delegated:		51 Enforceme	ent agency m	ay make list of	food
Dologator		Chief Execut	ive Officer		
Delegate:		Chief Comm	unity Planne	r	
Function:		Authority to	decide to mal	ce a list of food	businesses maintained
		under section	115 publicly	available.	
Council Con	ditions on	In accordance with 118(3)(b), this delegation is subject to relevant			
this Delegat	ion:	Department of	of Health CEC	Guidelines, as	amended from time to time.
Compliance L	inks:	Food Act 200	8		
Record Keepi	ng:	Exercise of au	ıthority to be	recorded in CI	M9.
Version Approved,		Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes
Amended,				Number	
	Rescinded				
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.

## Part 8 - Graffiti Vandalism Act 2016 Delegations

#### **Division 1 – Council to CEO**

#### 8.1.1 Give Notices Requiring Obliteration of Graffiti

Delegator:		Local Govern	Local Government			
Express Po	wer to	Graffiti Vana	Graffiti Vandalism Act 2016:			
Delegate:		16 Delegatio	n by local gov	vernment		
Express Po	wer or Duty	Graffiti Vana	alism Act 201	6:		
Delegated	:	18 Notice re	quiring remov	al of graffiti		
		19 Additiona	l powers whe	n notice is give	en	
Delegate:		Chief Execu	tive Officer			
Function:		occupie person manner  2. Authori anythin accepta	er of property to ensure that t, within the tile ty, where a pe g considered able manner a	on which graff t the graffiti is me set out in t erson fails to co necessary to o nd to take action	i person who is an owner or iti is applied, requiring the obliterated in an acceptable he notice.  I person who is an owner or it is applied, requiring the obliterated in an acceptable he notice.  I person who is an owner or acceptable he notice, to do bliterate the graffiti in an on to recover costs incurred failed to comply with the	
Council Co	enditions on	Nil.				
Compliance		Graffiti Vandalism Act 2016  Note – Decisions under this delegation may be referred for review by the State Administration Tribunal.				
Record Kee	eping:			recorded in Cl	M9.	
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	

## 8.1.2 Notices – Deal with Objections and Give Effect to Notices

Delegator:		Local Govern	ment			
<b>Express Pow</b>	ver to	Graffiti Vando	Graffiti Vandalism Act 2016:			
Delegate:		16 Delegation	n by local gov	ernment		
<b>Express Pow</b>	ver or Duty	Graffiti Vando	alism Act 201	6:		
Delegated:		22 Objection	may be lodge	ed		
		24 Suspensio	n of effect of	notice		
Delegate:		Chief Execut	tive Officer			
Function:		1. Authori	ty to deal with	n an objection	to a notice.	
		2. Authori	ty, where an c	bjection has b	een lodged, to:	
		wh en	nere it is deter dangerment t	mined that the to public safety	give effect to the notice, ere are urgent reasons or an or likely damage to property a not taken; and	
			give notice to cessary action		person, before taking the	
Council Con this Delegat		Nil.				
Compliance	Links:	Graffiti Vandalism Act 2016				
		Note – Decisions under this delegation may be referred for review by				
			ministration T	•	.,	
Record Keep	ing:	Exercise of au	uthority to be	recorded in CN	M9.	
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.	

## 8.1.3 Obliterate Graffiti on Private Property

Delegator:		Local Govern	ıment		
<b>Express Pov</b>	ver to	Graffiti Vand	alism Act 201	<b>6</b> :	
Delegate:		16 Delegatio	n by local go	vernment	
<b>Express Pov</b>	ver or Duty	Graffiti Vand	alism Act 201	6:	
Delegated:		25 Local gov	ernment graf	fiti powers on l	and not local government
		property			
Delegate:		Chief Execu	tive Officer		
Function:		Authority to determine to obliterate graffiti applied without consent of the owner or occupier, even though the land on which it is done is not local government property and the local government does not have consent.			
Council Con this Delegat		Subject to ex	ercising Powe	ers of Entry.	
Compliance		Graffiti Vand	alism Act 201	6	
Record Keep	ing:	Exercise of a	uthority to be	recorded in Cl	M9.
Version	Approved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes
	Amended,		Number		
	Rescinded				
1	Approved	21/5/2019	21/5/2019 Council 87/2019 Adopted.		
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.

#### 8.1.4 Powers of Entry

Delegator:		Local Govern	nment				
Express Po	wer to	Graffiti Vandalism Act 2016:					
Delegate:		16 Delegatio	n by local gov	/ernment			
Express Po	wer or Duty	Graffiti Vand	alism Act 201	<b>6</b> :			
Delegated:		28 Notice of	entry				
		29 Entry und	er warrant				
Delegate:		Chief Execut	tive Officer				
Function:	nditions on	occupie which e	occupier of land, premises or thing, specifying the purpose for which entry is required.				
this Delega		IVII.					
Compliance		Graffiti Vandalism Act 2016					
Record Kee		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.		

#### Part 9 - Public Health Act 2016 Delegations

Note: There is no power of sub-delegation under the Public Health Act 2016, all delegations are made directly by Council to employees.

#### **Division 1 – Council to Employees**

#### 9.1.1 Appoint Authorised Officer or Approved Officer (Asbestos Regulations)

<b>Delegator:</b>		Local Government					
<b>Express Pov</b>	ver to	Health (Asbestos) Regulations 1992:					
Delegate:		15D Infringer	ment Notices				
<b>Express Pov</b>	ver or Duty	Health (Asbes	stos) Regulatio	ons 1992:			
Delegated:		15D Infringer	ment Notices				
Delegate:		Chief Execut	ive Officer				
Function:		Authority to appoint a person or classes of persons as an authorised officer or approved officer for the purposes of the <i>Criminal Procedure Act 2004</i> .					
Council Con this Delegat		badge or ide	Subject to each person so appointed being issued with a certificate, badge or identity card identifying the officer as a person authorised to issue infringement notice.				
Compliance	Links:	Criminal Procedure Act 2004 – Part 2					
Record Keep	ing:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved,	Date Authority Resolution Key Changes/Notes					
	Amended,			Number			
	Rescinded						
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		

# 9.1.2 Enforcement Agency Reports to Chief Health Officer

<b>Delegator:</b>		Enforcement Agency (Local Government)					
<b>Express Pow</b>	ver to	Public Health Act 2016:					
Delegate:		21 Enforceme	ent agency m	ay delegate			
<b>Express Pow</b>	ver or Duty	Public Health	Act 2016				
Delegated:		22 Reports by	y and about e	nforcement ag	encies		
Dologoto		Chief Execut	ive Officer				
Delegate:		Chief Comm	unity Planne	r			
		Manager De	velopment S	ervices			
		Principal Env	vironmental	<b>Health Officer</b>	•		
Council Con		Local Go under th employe 2. Authori	Local Government's report on the performance of its functions under this Act and the performance of functions by persons employed or engaged by the Town.  2. Authority to prepare and provide to the Chief Health Officer, a report detailing any proceedings for an offence under this Act.				
this Delegat		Dublic Health Ast 2016					
Compliance	LITIKS:	Public Health Act 2016 20 Conditions on performance of functions by enforcement agencies					
Pocard Kaan	ing:	20 Conditions on performance of functions by enforcement agencies.					
Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes		
	Amended,			Number			
	Rescinded						
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		

## 9.1.3 Designate Authorised Officers

Delegator:	Enforcement Agency (Local Government)					
Express Power to	Public Health Act 2016:					
Delegate:	21 Enforcement agency may delegate					
<b>Express Power or Duty</b>	Public Health Act 2016					
Delegated:	24 Designation of authorised officers					
Delegate:	Chief Executive Officer					
Function:	Authority to designate a person or class of persons as authorised officers for the purposes of:					
	a. The <i>Public Health Act 2016</i> or other specified Act;					
	b. Specified provisions of the <i>Public Health Act 2016</i> or other specified Act;					
	c. Provisions of the <i>Public Health Act 2016</i> or another specified Act, other than the specified provisions of that Act.					
	Including:					
	d. an environmental health officer or environmental health officers as a class; OR					
	e. a person who is not an environmental health officer or a class of persons who are not environmental health officers, OR					
	f. a mixture of the two.					
<b>Council Conditions on</b>	a. Subject to each person so appointed being;					
this Delegation:	<ul> <li>Appropriately qualified and experienced; and</li> <li>Issued with a certificate, badge or identity card identifying the authorised officer</li> </ul>					
	b. A Register (list) of authorised officers is to be maintained in accordance with section 27.					
Compliance Links:	Public Health Act 2016					
•	20 Conditions on performance of functions by enforcement agencies. 25 Certain authorised officers required to have qualifications and experience. 26 Further provisions relating to designations					
	27 Lists of authorised officers to be maintained					
	28 When designation as authorised officer ceases					
	29 Chief Health Officer may issue guidelines about qualifications and					
	experience of authorised officers					
	30 Certificates of authority					
	31 Issuing and production of certificate of authority for purposes of other written laws					
	32 Certificate of authority to be returned.					
	136 Authorised officer to produce evidence of authority					
	is produce and a produce of damenty					

Criminal Investigation Act 2006, Parts 6 and 13 – refer Public Health Act 2016  The Criminal Code, Chapter XXVI – refer s.252 of the 2016							
Record Keep	Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes		
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		

## 9.1.4 Determine Compensation for Seized Items

Delegator:		Enforcement Agency (Local Government)				
Express Pov	wer to	Public Health Act 2016:				
Delegate:		21 Enforceme	ent agency m	ay delegate		
Express Pov	wer or Duty	Public Health	Act 2016			
<b>Delegated:</b>		264 Compens	sation			
Dologator		Chief Execut	ive Officer			
Delegate:		Chief Comm	unity Planne	r		
Function:		Authority, in response to an application for compensation, to determine compensation that is just and reasonable in relation to any item seized under Part 16 if there has been no contravention of the Act and the item cannot be returned or has in consequence of the seizure depreciated in value.				
Council Cor this Delega		Compensation is limited to a maximum value of \$1,000, with any proposal for compensation above this value to be referred for Council's determination.				
Compliance	Links:	Public Health Act 2016 20 Conditions on performance of functions by enforcement agencies.  Note – Decisions under this delegation may be referred for review by the State Administration Tribunal				
Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.				
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes	
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.	

#### 9.1.5 Commence Proceedings

Delegator: Enforcement Agency (Local Government)							
Express Pov	wer to	Public Health Act 2016:					
Delegate:		21 Enforceme	ent agency m	ay delegate			
Express Pov	wer or Duty	Public Health	Act 2016				
Delegated:		280 Commer	ncing Proceed	ings			
Delegate:		Chief Execut	ive Officer				
Delegate.		Chief Comm	unity Planne	er			
		Manager De	velopment S	ervices			
		Principal En	vironmental	Health Office	r		
Function:		Authority to commence proceedings for an offence under the <i>Public</i>					
		Health Act 2016					
Council Cor	nditions on	Nil.					
this Delega	tion:						
Compliance	Links:	Public Health Act 2016					
		20 Conditions on performance of functions by enforcement agencies.					
Record Keep	oing:	Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.					
Version	Approved,	Date	Authority	Resolution	Key Changes/Notes		
	Amended,			Number			
	Rescinded						
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.		

## Part 10 - Planning and Development Act 2005 and Associated Functions

# **Division 1 - Council to CEO - Planning and Development Act 2005**

#### 10.1.1 Illegal Development

Delegator:		Responsible	Authority (Lo	cal Governmen	t)			
Express Po	wer to	Local Government Act 1995:						
Delegate:		5.42 Delegation of some powers or duties to the CEO						
Express Po	wer or Duty	Planning and Development Act 2005:						
Delegated:		214 Illegal d	evelopment, r	esponsible aut	hority's powers as to			
Delegate:		Chief Execu	tive Officer					
Function:		1. Give a written direction to the owner or any other person undertaking an unauthorised development to stop, and not recommence, the development or that part of the development that is undertaken in contravention of the planning scheme, interim development order or planning control area requirements.						
				on to the owne norised develop	er or any other person who oment:			
		a. to	a. to remove, pull down, take up, or alter the development; and					
		b. to restore the land as nearly as practicable to its condition immediately before the development started, to the satisfaction of the responsible authority.						
		work to execution or inter	3. Give a written direction to the person whose duty it is to execute work to execute that work where it appears that delay in the execution of the work to be executed under a planning scheme or interim development order would prejudice the effective operation of the planning scheme or interim development order.					
Council Counci		Nil.						
Compliance		Planning and Development Act 2005						
Record Keeping:		Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9.						
Version	Approved, Amended, Rescinded	Date	Authority	Resolution Number	Key Changes/Notes			
1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.			
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO conditions added.			

## **Division 2 – Council to CEO – Town Planning Scheme No.1**

#### 10.2.1 Determination of Applications for Development Approval

Delegator:	Local Government					
Express Power to	Planning and Development (Local Planning Schemes) Regulations 2015:					
Delegate:	Schedule 2, Clause 82 Delegations by local government					
Express Power or Duty Delegated:	Planning and Development (Local Planning Schemes) Regulations 2015: Schedule 2:					
	<ul> <li>61. Development for which development approval is not required</li> <li>62. Form of application</li> <li>63. Accompanying material</li> <li>64. Advertising applications</li> <li>65. Subsequent approval of development</li> <li>66. Consultation with other authorities</li> <li>67. Matters to be considered by local government</li> <li>68. Determination of applications</li> <li>69. Application not to be refused if development contribution plan not in place</li> <li>70. Form and date of determination</li> <li>71. Commencement of development under development approval</li> <li>72. Temporary development approval</li> <li>73. Scope of development approval</li> <li>74. Approval subject to later approval of details</li> <li>75. Time for deciding application for development approval</li> <li>76. Review of decisions</li> <li>77. Amending or cancelling development approval</li> </ul>					
Delegate:	Chief Executive Officer					
Function:	<ol> <li>Authority to determine applications for development approval, including the exercise of discretion under Town Planning Scheme No. 1, the Residential Design Codes, Local Planning Policies and other planning instruments, with the exception of the following:         <ol> <li>Applications requiring the exercise of a discretion under Clause 29 of TPS 1 by "Absolute Majority";</li> <li>Applications for a non-residential development that are not supported by Council Officers, but excluding minor additions/alterations (see condition 2.d. below);</li> </ol> </li> <li>C. Applications for modification to a development approval previously considered by Council where the modifications increase the extent of non-compliance approved by Council, or result in a non-compliance issue that cannot be dealt with under delegated authority;</li> </ol>					

- Applications for a change of use to an Unlisted Use or building works to an Unlisted Use;
- e. Applications for a change of use from a non- conforming use to another non-conforming use, or building works to a building with a non-conforming use, but excluding minor additions/alterations (see condition 2.d. below);
- f. Applications for development approval (where required) which propose demolition of an existing building that is:
  - i. listed in the State Register of Heritage Places; or
  - ii. listed in the Town's Local Heritage Survey;
- g. Applications which propose either a parking shortfall (in the case of a new development) or a net increase in an existing parking shortfall where the shortfall is not supported by Council Officers.
- h. Applications where the Town is not the determining authority.
- 2. Make recommendations to the Western Australian Planning Commission in relation to applications for subdivision and/or amalgamation and process applications for subdivision clearance.
- 3. Authority to refer and/or make recommendations to the Western Australian Planning Commission, Department of Planning, Lands and Heritage (DPLH), Department of Biodiversity, Conservation and Attractions (DBCA), Heritage Council WA and other government departments and instrumentalities in relation to applications for land use or development., except those considered by the delegate or sub-delegate to be major or requiring Council consideration.
- Perform all functions associated with applications for review to the State Administrative Tribunal including preparing responses and representing Council except as outlined in Local Planning Policy 28.
- Acknowledge existing use for purpose of application for development approval where current approval documentation is not available.
- 6. Approve or refuse Form 15A and Form 15C applications for built strata subdivisions, acting on behalf of the Western Australian Planning Commission.
- 7. Make recommendations to the Metropolitan Inner South Joint Development Assessment Panel in relation to DAP applications,

following community consultation (where required under Council Policy and consideration (if required) by the Design Review Panel. Authority to approve a temporary work or temporary use in accordance with Clauses 61(1)(f) and 61(2)(d) respectively of the Planning and Development (Local Planning Schemes) Regulations 2015. **Council Conditions on** This delegation is not to be exercised: this Delegation: where three (3) or more Elected Members have submitted a written request to the CEO for the application to be referred to Council for determination ("call-in"); or for applications which in the opinion of the Chief Community Planner or Manager Development Services are major or should be considered by Council, or may have the potential to impact upon the community; 2. Subject to condition 1, this delegation may be exercised in relation to: The approval or refusal of an application for new residential dwellings, or works associated with or incidental to residential dwellings; or Applications where one or more objections are received and the delegated Officer has determined that the objections: cannot be upheld as the development or the specific variations that were the subject of consultation satisfy relevant objectives or design principles; or ii. are not planning considerations: or iii. do not relate to the matters that were the subject of consultation; or iv. have or can be addressed through amended plans or conditions; The approval or refusal of applications for signs, or the refusal of 'X' (prohibited) uses; or d. The approval or refusal of applications for minor additions/alterations to the development types listed in clauses b and e: or Applications for an amendment to a development approval

which seek to extend the period of time within which the

development is to substantially commence; or

f. Amendments to DAP applications where the applicant has requested the application to be determined by the Town provided that the exceptions listed above do not apply; or Parking shortfalls, subject to function 1. g. In exercising this discretion, Council Officers are to have regard to the following matters in determining the acceptability of the parking provided: The extent of the shortfall; Where provided, a parking needs/demand assessment prepared by the applicant, providing specific details of the nature of the use, hours of operation, number of staff, likely patronage etc; Whether the development delivers a good urban design outcome or public benefit eq. Improved street activation; retention of mature on-site trees; retention of a building of heritage importance; iv. Whether the development is within 400m of a high frequency bus route or train station; v. Whether the development is within 400m of a public car park; vi. Written justification from the applicant in support of the proposed car parking provision; vii. Demonstrated availability of on-street parking; viii. The provision of end-of-trip facilities; ix. The reciprocal use of car bays between uses on the same site where the demand for parking will not coincide; Any other matters considered relevant. Applications where under Local Planning Policy 23 'Parking' the on-site car parking provision is at Council's discretion as there is no prescribed parking requirement for the development proposed. In considering the adequacy of the parking provision, Council Officers are to have regard to the same criteria listed in condition q. Compliance Links: Planning and Development Act 2005 Record Keeping: Exercise of authority to be recorded in CM9. Date **Key Changes/Notes** Version Approved, Authority Resolution Amended, Number Rescinded

1	Approved	21/5/2019	Council	87/2019	Adopted.
2	Amended	28/6/2019	CEO	-	Sub-delegates and CEO
					conditions added.
3	Amended	16/7/2019	Council	134/2019	Item 11.2
4	Amended	19/5/2020	Council	393/2020	Item 11.1 Annual Review
5	Amended	28/07/2021	CEO	D21/62996	New sub-delegate added
6	Amended	13/9/2021	CEO	D21/72514	New sub-delegate added